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THE CHAIRMAN:  I think we might start, ladies and gentlemen.  This is, as you probably know, the second session of this inquiry.  The first session took place a week or so ago when I made a statement of what our plans were and what the purpose was for holding this inquiry.  This is the second session but the first session where we are actually hearing evidence from or about the veterans of the first Gulf War.  I understand that we have already had some 200 veterans who have responded to our web site and, unfortunately, we cannot hear oral evidence from them all, but we are going to hear oral evidence from as many as we can, and today we shall be starting this morning with seven veterans, including representatives of the organisations which are responding or acting on behalf of the veterans, and this afternoon we will have another seven veterans, so today that will be 14 in all, and then we will be hearing from more veterans on today week.  What we are trying to do is to select the veterans who represent particular problems because, in a sense, there is no point in duplicating evidence, although every response which we get on our web site is a response which we very much value and we hope that that will continue.

May I just say that I hope that the arrangements which we have made for the hearing are comfortable for you, but if there is anything which we can do to make your comfort greater ‑ and you can see it is already quite busy ‑ do please let us know and we will do what we can, for example, if people cannot hear what I am saying or, more particularly, if I cannot hear what they are saying!

One other thing that I might just mention is that during the questions from members of the press on the last occasion I was asked whether I had yet had a response to my letter from the MoD or the Department of Health.  I said I had had a holding letter and that is the position today, I still have not had a full response for what their attitude is going to be towards this inquiry.  I repeat that I hope very much that they will co‑operate at this inquiry since it seems to me they have absolutely nothing to lose from doing so.  Our purpose, as I will continue to say over and over again, is simply to discover the facts which occurred at that time and to hear from veterans as to how they have been treated from that day to this.  So unless there are any general questions which anybody would like to ask me about that I think we ought to start with our first witness.

FLIGHT LIEUTENANT JOHN NICHOL, Called

   1.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Nichol, I can recognise you from what you have provided us with.  Perhaps I could start by asking you simply for the sake of the record, which I shall do with all the witnesses, to give me your name and to give us also your address. 

A. My name is Flight Lieutenant John Nichol.  I am the President of the Gulf Veterans’ Branch of the Royal British Legion. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I on behalf of the Tribunal express our gratitude to you for coming today.  Now perhaps we could start with your own story, as it were, beginning with when you joined the RAF and how you got involved in Iraq.     A.  Lord Lloyd, Dr Jones and Sir Michael, thank you for allowing me to address your inquiry.  I joined the Air Force in 1981 and during the 1991 Gulf War I was serving as an RAF Tornado navigator.  On the first day of that conflict I was shot down, I was captured, and I was held as a prisoner of war for 49 days.  My war was short, and it was brutal, but I was released from my captivity and I was fortunate enough to return to my friends and to my family.  My suffering finished when the first Gulf War ended.  I am one of the lucky ones.  I am not sick.  I came home with my health intact.  Tragically for many of my comrades in arms, some of whom are here today, the end of that six-week war marked the beginning of their suffering and of a 13-year battle for justice, which continues today.  The question they still ask, many now in desperation as I know you are going to hear, is, “Why am I ill?  Why am I suffering?  What can be done to help me?”  I hope your inquiry is going to provide some answers to them.  I know that during your inquiry you are going to hear heart‑rending stories of suffering, of disability and of death.  There are others here today who can tell those stories far better than I can.  With your permission, I am simply going to make a short statement, if that is okay, to put the events of the last 13 years into context for the veterans.  During the conflict our servicemen and women did not just have to face enemy action.  They were assaulted in varying degrees by a whole range of other factors.  Firstly, they went through a multiple immunisation programme of up to and over 14 inoculations.

   2.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I just interrupt you for a moment.  Is Mr Nichol speaking too fast or can you all understand what he is saying?  It is important that you should follow.   It is just about right?  Do not go too fast.    A.  Firstly, they went through a multiple immunisation programme of up to 14 and sometimes over 14 inoculations, many troops having had a large number of competing vaccines in a single session which included, to name just a few, anthrax, whooping cough, plague and cholera.  Secondly, they experienced the first ever mass use of NAPS tablets, that is the nerve agent pre‑treatment set to be used as an antidote against chemical weapons.  They were exposed to a heavy use of pesticides, including locally purchased ones, and organophosphates over which there are now many safety questions.  They were exposed to atmospheric pollution from burning oil wells.  There was a possible exposure to nerve agents when Iraqi chemical weapons storage facilities were destroyed and finally many troops were exposed to depleted uranium dust whilst decommissioning sites and vehicles attacked with DU weapons.  If you add these external factors to the physical and mental stress of battle, you have got a cocktail of substances and effects playing on the human body which can never be produced under medical conditions and hence the effect of which may never truly be known.  On returning from the conflict many servicemen and women began to suffer from a number of ailments and illnesses.  The symptoms vary but they include chronic fatigue and memory loss, depression and mood swings, aching joints and sensitivity to chemicals and of course, tragically, cancers, tumours and death.

Figures vary for how many personnel were deployed to the Gulf.  They are confused by how many people were actually warned to go, how many entered the theatre of operations (that included the surrounding countries) and how many actually entered the war zone itself. Figures vary up to 53,000 personnel so for my purposes I will use that figure today.  Out of those 53,000 personnel something of the order of 5,000 to 6,000 have reported illnesses they attribute to service in the Gulf.  I emphasise “reported” because we think that many veterans suffer in silence for fear of affecting their on‑going service careers.  Over 630 veterans have died since the end of the Gulf conflict.  Of 5,585 veterans who have been granted a disablement award ‑‑‑

   3.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Just give me that figure again.     A. Of 5,585 veterans who have been granted a disablement award, 1,388 specified that their conditions were related to Gulf War Illness.  One award has now been made under the specific title of Gulf War Illness and I know that you will hear more of that later.  The Gulf veterans are ill.  There is no denying that fact.  As far back as 1999 Professor Simon Wessely concluded in his Ministry of Defence-funded research that “Veterans of the 1991 Gulf conflict report symptoms of ill‑health three times more frequently than other groups.”  

I know that you are going to hear about myriad studies and statistics, from both sides of the argument I suspect, so let me offer my (albeit unscientific) analogy.  If we take a group of 1,000 people, let’s for instance say it is a group of 1,000 Members of Parliament and civil servants, and those 1,000 people go to a banquet at the House of Commons.  They eat and they drink and during the course of the evening they enjoy themselves and when it is all over they return to their homes.  In the aftermath of that fictional banquet 100 of those 1,000 guests develop a mysterious range of debilitating sicknesses and tragically ten die.  I wonder what the response would be?  I imagine that there would be uproar.  Questions would be asked and answers would be demanded.  We can argue and analyse what went on at that fictional banquet for years as to what caused that terrible sickness.  Was it the pre‑dinner cocktails?  Was it the canapés?  Maybe it was the four‑course dinner itself.  Maybe it was something like the air conditioning.  My point is this: you may never know why 10 per cent of the MPs and the civil servants at that fictional banquet became ill but you can be sure of this, that it was something to do with that single event they all attended.  It is the banquet that connects them.  Perhaps I am being a little pejorative here but I also suspect that if it really were MPs and civil servants who were sick and dying the response from the establishment may be somewhat more fervent than it has been for our sick and dying veterans.

Let me offer just two short insights into why the veterans feel abandoned.  Firstly, in the early years the veterans were claiming that the vaccines may have caused some of their illnesses.  They were rebuffed, they were rejected and they were ignored by the Government that sent them to war.  In recent years however it has finally emerged that a number of warnings were given about the adverse effects of the vaccines.  There was an apparently unheeded fax from the Department of Health to the Ministry of Defence as early as December 1990 ‑ that is one month before the war started.  It expressed a need to be aware of the preliminary results of trials that had combined anthrax and whooping cough vaccine on mice ‑ the very cocktail that many of our veterans were subjected to.  The cocktail had resulted in a severe loss of condition and weight loss in the animals.  This is exactly the sort of symptom that many of our veterans show.  That warning fax was preceded by telephone calls to three members of the MoD staff but no‑one, it transpires, can recall those conversations.  So is this a cock‑up or is it a conspiracy?  Who knows?  But I do know this: whilst our men and women were fighting and in some cases dying in the deserts of Iraq, somebody in the MoD was not doing their job properly and most importantly ‑ and this is in many ways the crux of the issue ‑ in the aftermath when the veterans were begging for advice and begging for answers, they were being fobbed off and they were being dismissed as trouble makers.  For many that feeling still exists today.

Secondly, whilst I am happy to acknowledge that the current administration is engaging with the veterans a lot more than the previous one - and I thank them for that  ‑ it is simply not enough.  I understand that the Ministry of Defence has spent some £8.5 million on research into Gulf War Illness or Syndrome since 1997.  That averages out at a sum of about £1.2 million per year or £200 for each sick veteran each year.  I could compare that miserly figure to the billions of pounds that are wasted in badly-managed defence projects.  I could compare that figure of £1.2 million a year on sick veterans to the £161 million the Government spends on its advertising budget; advertising itself to us.  But I think the most telling comparison is this: every single year the Ministry of Defence spends nearly £8 million on an entertainment budget.  That is £8 million in seven years to save dying veterans or £8 million in one year on entertainment.  I think those figures speak for themselves.  Surely there can be no price that could be put on the health of our men and woman who are prepared to die for their country?  It is not just the health of those who have fought, it is important for the health of those who will come after us, those young men and women prepared to make that ultimate sacrifice in future conflicts.  I would like to borrow a few words from the Right Honourable Lord Morris of Manchester, who has tirelessly pursued the cause of Gulf veterans and who has been an architect of this independent inquiry.  He said:  “Of all the duties it falls to parliamentarians to discharge none is of a more compelling priority than to act justly to its citizens who are prepared to lay down their lives for their country, and the dependents of those who do so.”  He went on to say: “There was no delay in the response of our troops to the call of duty in 1990-1991.  Nor should there be any further delay now in discharge in full our debt of honour to them.”

Speaking today on behalf of the ex-service community, I would like to thank Lord Morris for his unshakeable commitment to the plight of the Gulf veterans and their families.  I would like to thank you, Lord Lloyd, for agreeing to be part of this inquiry and the ex‑service community expresses its thanks to all of you for doing that.  When they were called to fight for their country the members of our armed forces were ready and they were willing to give everything, including their lives, and now in their hour of need they expect and they deserve their country to help them.

I would like to conclude by using the words of a United States Air Force pilot who appeared before an American Senate Committee investigating Gulf War Illness.  I do not know his fate now but when he appeared he was suffering from Motor Neurone Disease, he was confined to a wheel chair and he was barely able to speak.  He, like our veterans, had faced the familiar litany of official obstruction and refusals to connect his illness with his service in the Gulf.  His first words to his elected officials were:  “I am not the enemy.”  Lord Lloyd, Sir Michael and Dr Jones, the men and the women that you are going to hear from over the coming days are not the enemy, but many times over the past few years that is exactly how they have been made to feel; and they deserve better.

   4.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much indeed for that very powerful statement which I am sure has been heard by everybody in the room and I am sure has been heard with very great sympathy.  I think there are one or two questions obviously we would like to ask.  I am very glad that you have given us the facts and figures which you have because of course we need those and they will be analysed in due course by the expert witnesses who we shall be hearing from.  What I would like to ask you first is we know that the veterans have been pressing for a public inquiry for many years, for at least seven years, and it has not been forthcoming from the Government.  What would you actually like the Government to do now?     A.  I would like the Government to have the public inquiry that we have asked for, as far as I remember, since 1999.   In the absence of that I would love my Government to support your inquiry, to be here to explain their side of the argument.  When the Prime Minister wrote to me explaining why he would not have a public inquiry he said that nothing can be gained but, surely, the whole purpose is nothing can be lost and there is everything to be gained, and so that is why your independent inquiry is so important to us.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much. 

   5.  DR JONES: Thank you very much for the clarity, apart from anything else, of that statement.  You enumerate six factors which were operative at the time of the Gulf War and which have come under suspicion as possibly being involved in the illnesses.  You rather implied in your written statement, and I think again in your spoken statement today that you do not think any one of those factors is particularly under suspicion.  Is that fair or do you personally have any particular suspicion of one factor or two?    A.  Dr Jones, I am obviously not a medical expert nor a scientist.  I can only say from my personal (and maybe uneducated) opinion that it is the collection of all of those things that acted together.  You will hear, I know, many stories of some veterans who were suffering who did not even go into the theatre but they had a cocktail of vaccinations so maybe it could be that.  Maybe it could be all of those things put together with the immense stress of battle and the stress that that puts on the human body.  I think the whole point is, and what I was trying to say is I do not think that medically you could ever reproduce the myriad symptoms and the myriad effects that were forced on to the bodies of our men or women.  For right or wrong - and I am not making any critical point about the people who administered the vaccines or the reasons - I am sure they did that in the best of intention and the same for the people who deployed the organophosphate chemicals or any of those things.  The whole point is that all of those things were acting together and we may truly never know what it is that made the veterans sick, but they are sick.

   6.  DR JONES:  Thank you.  Another difficult question but all questions are difficult in this area.  Given the rather hectic state of play at the start of that war, when time was at a premium and people were rather rushing around, as I understand it, do you think in retrospect that there was anything that could reasonably have been done to limit any one of those six symptoms?

A. Looking back in hindsight to a battle scenario is something that I do not know if we can truly get anything out of.  We know that the medical records that were kept were in a terrible state.  We know that people were buying pesticides from local markets and that the instructions were clearly in Arabic so people were not sure how to use them.  The whole point is that these things were done, I am sure, with the best interests of the veterans at heart and if they were not done maybe we would be having a different discussion about why people were affected by different inputs.  Could anything have been done better at the time?  If we could fight battles in hindsight we would not lose as many lives as we did so I suspect it is probably not for me to answer that question.

   7.  DR JONES: Thank you for trying.  Over and above the question of a Government‑funded and sponsored public inquiry is there anything else that practically can be done at present to ease the lot of the sick veterans?    A.  I think that is a question best addressed by some of the sick veterans themselves.  Again, as I said, not enough money is being spent.  The Government is now talking about research coming to fruition perhaps in six or seven years, as I understand it.  Again it is hindsight but why could that not have been done 12 years ago?  If it is six or seven years why could that not be shortened by asking more experts and putting more money into one year because there are some people here today who are not going to be here in six or seven years.  They are dying and you will hear those stories later.

DR JONES:  Thank you very much.

   8.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Could I ask just to have it on the record because I am not certain that it is in your statement if you yourself were exposed to the 14 vaccinations?  Did you receive all those?     A.  No, Sir Michael, I did not.  I was an officer in the Air Force and when I was offered anthrax I turned it down.  I understand that the whole point was the vaccine should have been given under what we now understand to be called informed consent.  You will hear from many soldiers especially at the front-line who were simply ordered to have whatever vaccines were there.  I actually did not have a full cocktail of vaccinations.  Needless to say during the time I was held in Baghdad I did not come into much contact with any of the other external factors.

SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Thank you.

   9.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Now I think really the last thing I want to ask you is whether there is anything else specifically that you or the veterans are hoping for as a result of this inquiry?  Is it a question, for example, that their Gulf War pensions are inadequate, or is it simply that they want to find out what exactly happened?  Can you expand at all on that?     A. Again speaking as a fit veteran perhaps that is a question that the sick veterans would be better placed to answer. 

   10.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Of course.     A.  I think what we are looking for is answers.  You may not be able to provide all of the answers that we have been searching for for 13 years but you are making a start and we are truly, truly grateful to you for doing that.

   11.  THE CHAIRMAN:  We are very grateful to you, Mr Nichol.  Thank you very much indeed.  You will be remaining presumably for the rest of the morning.  If there is anything more we think of asking you we can always ask you back.        A. Thank you very much.

The Witness Withdrew

MRS SAMANTHA THOMPSON, Called
   12.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you so much.  Again could you start by giving your name and your address for the purposes of the record?      

A.I am Mrs Samantha Thompson, living at The Granary, Womanstone (?), Crewkerne, Somerset.  

   13.  THE CHAIRMAN:  We know of course that you are the widow of Petty Officer Nigel Thompson.  First of all, can we thank you very much for coming.  Perhaps you could start by telling us something about his career in the Fleet Air Arm, when he joined up and so on.       A. My husband Nigel Thompson died in January 2002 after a long and courageous battle against Motor Neurone Disease.  He was just 44 years old.  Nigel was a Petty Officer in the Royal Naval Fleet Air Arm and served in the Gulf War in 1991.  Shortly after returning from the Gulf he started displaying the symptoms of Motor Neurone Disease.  Nigel always believed his terminal condition to be attributable to his active service in the Gulf.  Right up to his death he fought tirelessly on behalf of all Gulf War veterans as part of a campaign for recognition of Gulf War Illness.  Nigel also repeatedly called for an independent public inquiry into what went wrong during Operation Desert Storm that left so many military personnel ill or dying.

Nigel joined the Royal Navy in September 1973 aged 16.  As a member of the Fleet Air Arm he spent most of his service career with Commando helicopter squadrons.  His service at sea included tours on numerous ships including HMS Hermes, the Fearless, Cherry B and HMS Glamorgan.  He also saw active service in Northern Ireland, the Gulf and Bosnia.  Tragically in 1993 he was diagnosed with the terminal condition Motor Neurone Disease and left the Navy in 1994 after 20 years’ service reaching the position of Petty Officer.  He would have undoubtedly been promoted to Chief Petty Officer if it were not for his ill health, as he was on the promotion signal for that year.

Nigel always maintained strong links with the Royal Navy never blaming them for what happened to him.  He worked tirelessly on behalf of other Gulf War veterans and was a huge supporter of the Royal British Legion in every way.  Despite his condition and failing health Nigel helped to raise £250,000 for the Legion and received the Wilkinson Sword of Peace from Prime Minister Blair in 1998 for his efforts.

There were approximately 50,000 British service personnel who served in the Gulf conflict.  As a military operation it appeared a stunning success.  Unfortunately though on returning home a substantial number of veterans became ill.  Very early on it became clear to Nigel and many others that a number of potentially fatal mistakes had been made in the pre‑treatment of our troops against a possible chemical or biological attack by the Iraqis.  Nigel could always remember just how real the threat of an Iraqi chemical attack actually was.  This being the case every means of protecting our troops had to be taken.  However before authorising the use of NAPS tablets, an unlicensed drug, and then totally ignoring the warnings of organophosphates and anthrax he believed the MoD guilty of the worst kind of negligence.

Taken together these three undisputed facts alone show scant disregard for the long‑term health of our troops.  Add to that the question of why no such problems surfaced over other recent conflicts then you have to question the policy of mass inoculations.  Put all of this together and you can see why veterans have concerns.  The common facts being exposure to a cocktail of inoculations, untried in combination, and an immensely toxic operational environment, as a colleague of Nigel’s put it.

The MoD will say that they acted in the best interests of our troops but it appears that not enough research was undertaken prior to the administration of the drugs given to protect them against the very real threat they faced in the desert.  Nigel always maintained that had his condition been triggered by something that happened in the Gulf he would far rather it had been the enemy responsible than his own side.  But sadly that does not seem to be the case.  Nigel very much doubted that his name would appear on a plaque dedicated to the people killed in the Gulf War but he was adamant that the Gulf War was going to be responsible for his death just as certain as if he had been killed in action.

The people working in Whitehall at the MoD today are exactly the same people who worked there when faxes about anthrax went missing and written warnings about the overuse of OPs were being ignored.  Nigel believed that the only way the full truth will ever come is if a full and independent public inquiry was launched.  However, he held little hope of ever being alive to witness this given the fragile state of his health and the painfully slow rate at which those in authority appeared to be moving on this matter.  Nigel would often speak of the photo inside the front cover of the Royal Navy divisional officer’s handbook.  It is of a young sailor and wren.  At the bottom of the page it says “the most important factor”.  He always said it was a pity that the people making the decisions at the Ministry of Defence had not bothered to look at the photo.  It seemed to Nigel that the day you handed in your ID card the MoD washed their hands of you and it was the Royal British Legion who were, thankfully, there to pick up the pieces.  He would say however that from now on the MoD must realise the men and woman who put their lives on the line for this country will be knocking on their doors if problems ensue.  Nigel insisted that the Gulf War had to be the last time something like this happens.  British troops deserve better, they are not just numbers but people, intelligent people, and should start being treated that way.

I was told by Congressman Sanders in June 2002 when I participated in the Congressional hearings that had I been in the US and an American citizen my husband’s condition would have been acknowledged as having been caused by his participation in the Gulf War.  Indeed shortly before Nigel’s death America publicly acknowledged that MND (or ALS as it is known in the States) was attributable to service in the Gulf yet our country does not.  How can this be so?  MND is not an illness that usually afflicts the young.  Many doctors were baffled at Nigel’s diagnosis given his age, referring to his condition as being “atypical”.  Congressman Putnam himself said in 2002 at the Congressional hearing that in his constituency in America he had many men in the National Guard coming back from the war with very built‑in illnesses, young men in the prime of their lives who came back with illnesses of 80‑year‑olds.  Was the onset of a medical condition accelerated by exposure to chemicals in the Gulf?  Nigel may have become ill with MND at some point in his life, in his 50s or 60s, but was the onset of his condition accelerated due to his participation in the Gulf War?  Did his active service in the Gulf ultimately rob him of those valuable years?  The statistics I have been quoted regarding the prevalence of Motor Neurone Disease in Gulf War veterans are as follows: out of 85,000 people over the age of 55 you could expect three to be diagnosed with MND.  From the 56,300 British Gulf War veterans inoculated to go the Gulf eight of them have become diagnosed with MND, four of whom have since died. 

   14.  THE CHAIRMAN: Perhaps you could just give us those figures again because they are obviously important.     A.  The statistics I have been quoted regarding the prevalence of Motor Neurone Disease in Gulf War veterans are as follows: out of 85,000 people over the age of 55 you could expect three to be diagnosed with MND.  From the 53,600 British Gulf War veterans inoculated to go to the Gulf, eight of them have been diagnosed with NMD, four of whom have since died.  These men were not over 55 years of age but young, incredibly fit men in A1 condition on leaving for the Gulf.

My concern now is for Hannah, my daughter.  I want her to see that her father’s death has been acknowledged and investigated thoroughly by this country.  We should show the next generation how we deal with these issues.  That is head on to the best of our abilities and not sweep things under the carpet.  As she gets older Hannah will undoubtedly start to ask questions about her father’s illness and untimely death.  I only hope I can give her the answers to these questions.  I hope I am still not asking them myself.

To sum up, Congressman Shays when commenting upon attitudes at the end of the Gulf War said: “We rejoice that there were so many who came back safe and so few who were killed or wounded.  I think it is difficult for us to come to grips with the fact that more came home wounded than we wanted to acknowledge.  Maybe it is time for us to finally acknowledge that more came home wounded from the Gulf War than we were prepared to accept at the time.”  At the present time there is a sense of betrayed trust as those who sent troops into conflict and who took political credit for the victory that ensued failed properly to attend to the needs of those who returned afflicted.

   15.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much, Mrs Thompson, for giving us the evidence which your husband would have given had he survived.  It is of great importance what you have told us and we are very grateful.  Could I just ask this: we know that the various organisations, including the Royal British Legion, have been pressing for a government inquiry for many, many years.  What would you want the Government to do now that we have set up this inquiry?  What would you want the Government to do?     A.  We would want to reiterate what John Nichol just said.  It would be really something if they were to actually acknowledge what we are doing here right now and to follow up with a public inquiry into Gulf War Illness.

   16.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Take part in this inquiry if that would be possible?     A. That would be most welcome.  As John also said, they really do not have much to lose; they have an awful lot to gain from participating in and helping Gulf War veterans.  I think it would make us feel that we are actually being listened to at long last because we do feel sometimes that we are occasionally in the way or we represent to them a problem that they would rather not face, but they have to realise that we are not a problem that will just go away and until they do face us and deal with these issues head on then it will be carrying on. 

   17.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could I then just before asking whether my colleagues have questions ask what is the pension position?  Did your husband receive a full war pension?     A.  He did receive a full war pension which we regarded as compensation for his disability on returning from the Gulf War.

   18.  THE CHAIRMAN: Was there any delay in providing that pension in his case?             A. Not a great delay.  We just had to go through the usual administration.  It was relatively swift and it did compensate adequately for what happened.

THE CHAIRMAN:  I do not know whether Dr Jones has any questions?

   19.  DR JONES: Apart from anything else we greatly appreciate your courage in coming here and speaking to us.  The statistics about Motor Neurone Disease which you quoted are very helpful and very striking in many ways.  From your knowledge of that area are you aware of any acknowledgement by any official UK source, either medical or non‑medical, that Motor Neurone Disease is more common in Gulf War veterans?     A. I have not heard of any official recognition of this but there are constantly statistics referring to the fact that it is more prevalent in a group of Gulf War veterans than a group of the general public.  Also, as I mentioned, America have recognised it.  It is called ALS in America and it was recognised as being attributable to participation in the Gulf War shortly before Nigel died in 2002 and that was seen as a huge breakthrough but sadly our country does not seem to have followed suite in that although they were all in the same place doing the same thing exposed to the same chemicals, so there has to be some correlation there, I would presume. 

   20.  DR JONES:  Thank you very much.  You gave evidence to the US Congressional Committee.  Are you aware of any way in which the findings and operation of that Committee has benefited UK veterans at all?     A.  Personally I am not aware of any such.  I personally found the Congressional hearing very encouraging.  I went away from there with a sense of hope that there could be a light at the end of the tunnel and we could see that through to the end.  They do seem to be far more advanced in research than we appear to be over here.  What it needs at the end of the day is for this country to follow what they have done and take their lead and follow it on and apply it to veterans in this country.  America seems to have made tremendous break throughs in trying to find out what has caused these illnesses and we do need to take notice of what they have achieved over there.

DR JONES:  Thank you very much. 

   21.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you have any figures for the incidence of Motor Neurone Disease among the American veterans?     A.  It was suggested to me that they were twice as likely to have ALS.

   22.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You may have said that but I may have missed it. 

   23.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Could I ask you about the premonition that your husband had.  He did not expect to die in the Gulf you said but he expected the Gulf to be responsible for his death.  Was that after he had received the cocktail of injections?  Was it after he started to feel sick?     A.  It was when he was diagnosed and he knew that he was going to die and he made the link back to what happened to him in the Gulf, so although he was not killed in action he was certain that his participation in the Gulf War would be responsible for his death although, like I say, not actually in the theatre of operation but once he came home.

   24.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mrs Thompson, if there is anything else that you would like us to be doing or concentrating on in the course of this inquiry do please tell us because we are here, as you have probably gathered, to help the veterans as far as we can, including widows of veterans, and you will stay for the rest of the morning, will you?     A.  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you so much.

The Witness Withdrew

MAJOR CHRISTINE LLOYD, Called
   25.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think the next witness was going to have been Major Christine Lloyd but ‑‑‑ she is here!  Hooray!  I had been warned that you might not be able to be here but I am glad you are.      

A.  I am here, sir, yes. 

   26.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I again ask you to start by giving your name and address for the sake of the shorthand note?     A.  I am Christine Lloyd and I live in Valley View, St Keyne, Liskeard in Cornwall. 

   27.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Because I thought you might not be coming today.  I am afraid I do not know much about your story so if you could just start from the beginning and tell us your story in your own words.     A.  I will tell it very briefly, Lord Lloyd.  I joined the Territorial Army as a nursing officer in 1976.  Because of work commitments I actually had to give up TA duties in 1986.  I therefore classed myself as a reservist.  In 1990 when the Iraqis invaded Kuwait and it was announced on television that they wanted medical volunteers to support regular forces I contacted the UKLF and volunteered for Gulf War service as a nursing officer.

At that particular time I was in full time employment in my career as nurse.  I was very fit.  I used to walk the Brecon Beacons daily with my two dogs.  Yes, I was accepted and I attended Keogh Barracks for documentation and medicals and was declared 100 per cent fit.  I was attached to 205 General Hospital.  On 2 January 1991 I reported to Seaton training camp in Chester where we had three weeks of arduous refresher and fitness training programme.  On 3 January I received the following vaccinations: yellow fever, typhoid, cholera, hepatitis B, meningitis.  On my vaccination record card it says biological but I do know now that it is anthrax and also Pertussis.  I do hold my original vaccination card, well safely locked away.  We also began taking anti‑malaria treatment.  We were taking palludrine, one daily, and chloroquine, one weekly.  We also then deployed to the Gulf to Riyadh on 17 January 1991.  We had left the UK in freezing conditions, ice and snow on the ground.  We arrived in Rhiyad obviously to the heat and the sunshine.  However, on arrival as we landed on the ground the first air‑raid warning sirens began.  Of course at that time not having had a briefing we wondered; “Is this an exercise or is this for real?”  However, yes, it was for real.  We proceeded to our accommodation within the American compound some way away from the actual hospital, some personnel using tents, others using buildings.  We later found out that all the accommodation had been treated with organophosphate sprays and in the accommodation block where I was situated there was organophosphate powder around the accommodation block.  We began to set up the hospital.  Having said that, we had to clean it first, it was a very, very, very dusty and dirty environment.  We had to wait for kit and equipment to arrive.  Some of the drugs that arrived were out‑of‑date.  The equipment was well suited to World War II.  So the stress of that in itself knowing that we were to prepare a hospital for British troops and knowing that we had got equipment that some of the medical officers could use because they had never used it.  We as nursing officers were treating the medical officers how to use certain equipment because it was so out‑dated they had never seen it.  The drugs were out‑of‑date.  The order then came that we start taking nerve agent protection tablets, one every eight hours.  I, like others, reacted to the NAPS tablets and I was actually taken to our own sick bay by one of my colleagues because at that time I was disorientated, I was dizzy, I really had not a clue what I was doing or where I was.  I was told by a young medical officer that I was dehydrated. I do not think I have ever been dehydrated in my life, not then and certainly not since.  However, I had a ward to organise, I had beds, I had equipment to prepare for UK forces.  That is why I went out there, to look after UK forces and that I had every intention of doing to the best of my ability.  Therefore I did not spend any time being ill, I had to get back on duty.  The side effects of the NAPS tablets continued as it did with many of us - diarrhoea, frequency of urination, headaches.  However, we carried on.

On 24 January we had further vaccinations or I had further vaccinations.  I had anthrax, Pertussis and the plague vaccine.  A viral infection at that time affected many of us but we soldiered on, as soldiers do.  We had hospital and equipment to prepare for the start of the imminent ground war and we expected many casualties.  However, on 25 February we had further vaccines - anthrax, plague and hepatitis B. 

   28.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Which date?     A. 25 February. 

   29.  THE CHAIRMAN:  The next day?  Could we just recap for a moment on that, Major Lloyd.  You had a course of vaccines before you left England, as I understand it, you said.     A.  Yes.

   30.  THE CHAIRMAN: You then set out for Iraq on 17 January and had first of all the NAPS tablets and then further vaccinations or immunisation programme on the 24th and 25th?       A.  That is right. 

   31.  DR JONES:  Could I just clarify.  I think you said 25 February.     A. Sorry, I had them on 24 January and then 25 February. 

   32.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I am sorry, I have been corrected by the doctor!     A.  Thankfully we did not receive many casualties for which we were all very grateful.  I was actually demobilised on 16 March 1991 and returned home.  After three weeks’ leave I returned to work always feeling exhausted, falling asleep at work.  I had headaches.  I could not concentrate at work.  I was becoming dangerous giving out medication to patients.  That I could not afford to do.  I had short‑term memory loss.  I showed an intolerance of patients and staff and I could no longer walk up the hills and mountains as I did before my Gulf service.  Finally in October 1992 I became unfit for work.  The Medical Assessment Programme opened in October 1993 headed by Wing Commander, now Air Commodore, W J Coker and I was one of the first to attend.  I was either the first or the second veteran to attend the Medical Assessment Programme.  The results from my blood tests were never known.  Apparently they were “mislaid” at Porton Down.  My health deteriorated and I was seen again by Dr Coker and was admitted to today RAF Hospital Wroughton for tests.  The Medical Assessment Programme then moved to London and Dr Coker tried to obtain funding for research involving myself and other veterans who have now sadly died.  This funding never materialised and his research and his colleagues’ research came to an abrupt halt.

I believe that my illness has been caused during service in the Gulf by a combination of triggers.  I firmly believe that it started on 3 January 1991 when I received a cocktail of vaccinations.  I then started taking the NAPS tablets.  We were surrounded by organophosphates.  We were in a stressful situation, not only stressful because of the Scud attacks or stressful because of the possibility of chemical weapons, we were in a stressful situation because of the state of the equipment and the hospital that we had.  All of us also contracted a viral infection which we commonly called “Saudi ‘Flu”.  One of my colleagues never recovered from that Saudi ‘Flu and another colleague buried.  My conditions and symptoms are chronic fatigue, headache, muscle pain and muscle weakness, joint pains, loss of balance, loss of feeling and touch sensation.  I cannot pick up coins or small objects.  Even staff in shops have to give me the coins in my hand because I cannot pick them up.  Lack of concentration, loss of concentration.  I cannot sit and watch a programme on the television thoroughly.  It has to be taped on video and I have to watch it in stages.  I cannot read a book because I read one page and I have then got to turn back two pages to find out what I was reading about.  Short‑term memory loss.  My family are fed up of me asking, “Would you like a cup of coffee?” and three hours later they will remind me I still have not made it.  I have digestion and bladder problems.  I have an intolerance to alcohol and certain foods.  I have terrible hypersensitivity to noise and coldness of extremities, cold sclerosis (?) due to veinous cooling and autoimmune dysfunction.  I continue to deteriorate and receive an 80 per cent war pension.  My friend and carer has described my symptoms as “having an old body with a much younger face”.  It would seem that my body and brain is deteriorating like an elderly person.  

I would finally like to say, Lord Lloyd, Dr Jones, and Sir Michael Davies, that I came here this morning and would like to say thank you that this inquiry has at last started.  For friends and colleagues who are no longer with us we need to get to the bottom of what has happened.

I would like to make one other point, if I may.  I came this morning hoping that you, Lord Lloyd, would have received a response from Her Majesty’s Government.  Apparently not.  I think this is an absolute disgrace and it is absolutely typical and shows their disregard of Gulf War veterans.  I think it is an absolute disgrace that they have not yet answered your invitation.

   33.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Major Lloyd, thank you very much indeed for that again very powerful statement.  As I understand it, the symptoms from which you suffer you do not yourself attribute to one rather than another of the causes which you have mentioned?            A.  Lord Lloyd, I do not believe there is one cause.  I believe it is a combination of triggers; I really do.

   34.   That is what you said.     A.  I firmly believe that and, as John said, there is no-one who can reconstruct what happened to us.  If the Government at the time had said to us, “Look, okay, we believe you, there is something wrong, let us have a look at it,” maybe then we might have received answers but they dismissed us just like the cannon fodder that they treat us as.  They dismissed it and so now ‑ how many years on ‑ 14 years on we are deteriorating, colleagues are dying.  Every week you hear of another colleague who is dying or is about to die.  We are all suffering.  We need answers.  I do not honestly believe that we will get full answers but even an acknowledgement and somebody to say, “I am sorry but, yes, we should have believed you in the first place.”  But we have not had an apology.  It is typical; we are just completely dismissed. 

   35.  THE CHAIRMAN: I fully understand that.  Even if we cannot find the final answer to what went wrong at least we ought to make a start; that is what you are saying?     A. Yes and also I think what I am asking is please can we find some way to make veterans’ lives easier so that we are not having to fight the War Pensions Agency.

   36.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you just expand on that a bit more.  That is the first time we have heard about that aspect of it.     A. I had to fight for my war pension.  In actual fact if it had not been for Dr Coker I still do not think I would have received my war pension because we have to provide symptoms and conditions.  And they will say, “Well, that could have happened afterwards or that would have happened before.”  I had to fight for my war pension and I have had to fight for every increase since.  I have recently applied - because I receive the care component of the Disability Living Allowance and I do not believe that the civilian DLA should be paying for my care.  I believe it should come out of the war pensions budget - for the care component of the war pension and I was turned down because they say they do not use the same criteria as the civilian one.  Fine.  I finally now receive my mobility allowance from the war pensions instead of the civilian one because they would not grant a long enough period so that I could obtain a Motability car.  But other veterans that I speak to ‑ and I am the same ‑ tend to keep a low profile where war pensions are concerned because as soon as you raise your head above the parapet people are having money taken off them.  Their war pensions are decreasing not increasing.  People are saying, “But they have taken this off me, they have taken that off me.”  It is not right.  I personally would not know what to do without my war pension but as for MoD disability pensions I have been fighting, thankfully to Lord Morris and many others and to the Royal British Legion I am still fighting for my reservist attributable disability pension.  I have been told no.  I have appealed and still been told no.  I am hoping to hear about that.  It is not just me.  There are hundreds of veterans. 

   37.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I follow that.  Thank you very much.  Do you know enough about what is happening in America to be able to comment?     A.  No, I do not.  Others know more about that than I do.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Dr Jones? 

   38.  DR JONES:  During your illness has any doctor tried to give you a diagnosis?              A.  One of chronic fatigue. 

   39.  DR JONES:   Chronic fatigue syndrome?     A. Chronic fatigue syndrome.

   40.   DR JONES:  That is all?     A.  And Reynard’s Disease.

DR JONES:  I see, thank you. 

   41.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Just to ask how old were you when you went to the Gulf? A. Somebody help me out!  I am 57 now.  43.

DR JONES:  43 when you went to the Gulf?

   42.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I hope you will not take this the wrong way.  I do not in any way suggest anything but your difficulty in remembering when you are reading books what you read two pages before, I am afraid, is not unique to Gulf War veterans.  I have the same problem.  I am always turning back to find out what has happened but there we are!  Thank you very much indeed.     A.  Thank you.

The Witness Withdrew

MR ALEXANDER IZETT, Called

   43.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You are Mr Izett?     
A.  Yes.

   44.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you first of all give your name and address for the purpose of the shorthand note.     A. My name is Mr Alex Izett.  I am at present homeless.  I do not have a permanent address ‑‑‑  

   45.  THE CHAIRMAN: Could you start again.  It is quite difficult to hear.     A. Alex Izett is my name.  I am at present homeless, I do not have a permanent address.  Because of certain conditions I suffer from my beloved wife had me removed from the house with a court order.  During my hunger strike protest she took me back in and cared for me over the six‑week period.

   46.   THE CHAIRMAN:  I am not quite sure in your case, did you yourself serve in the Gulf?     A.  I never served in the Gulf, no. 

   47.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you perhaps just describe what your connection is with this Gulf War inquiry.     A. First of all at the age of 16 I joined the Corps of the Royal Engineers and I did a year’s training in Dover.  I was then sent to Germany at the age of 17.  Then when the first Gulf War started in the roll up to December what happened was they sent a regiment of armoured engineers to support the battle groups that were going into Iraq and they expected these troops to take very high casualties because they had bridgelean (?) tanks which could improve troops’ ability to advance faster forward. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I just interrupt you for a moment.  Is it clear to you what Mr Izett is saying?

   48.  DR JONES:  Yes but I would ask you not to go too quickly.     A.  Okay.  So what happened is the Ministry of Defence decided that these troops would probably take heavy casualties so they asked us then to restructure a second armoured engineer regiment which was to support them and be battle casualty replacements.  Should they take heavy casualties we would replace them.  We started training first of all with vehicles that were not even mobilised because they took all the extra kit and everything to the Gulf so we did our training on dry vehicles which could not even be trained on.  That was the first problem.  Secondly, we were then told that we had to report to the medical centre for inoculations at which time being I did not know what I was being given.  I then received five inoculations on one day and the next day I had to report again and I received another four inoculations, at time being I was a young lad, I was 21 years old I thought what I was doing was right and it must be a thing we have to have to go to the Gulf.  Two days before the planned deployment before we were supposed to be sent to the Gulf the War finished.  They pulled through and there was a declaration that the war had finished.  So then the Ministry of Defence asked for volunteers to go to Iraq to clean up the oil wells in Kuwait, et cetera, et cetera, and I did not see why I should then go and do the dirty work after and I said no.  I then resigned and paid myself out of the Army in May 1991.  I started a civilian job as a HGV driver.  I was on good pay. After that my health just dropped dramatically from week to week month to month.  Things were going wrong with me that were unexplainable.  It started off with stomach ulceration which at that point I thought, okay, it is an illness which practically anyone can get.  I thought that was quite feasible. 

   49.  DR JONES: What was that, sorry?     A. Stomach ulceration, peptic ulceration, which was a thing which I thought okay anyone can get it, it is nothing important.  Then I started getting severe backache and joint pains, especially in my hips and lower back.  I was sent by the German authorities - and I have got to say the German authorities have picked up the bill for all my medical treatment and I have had nothing at all from the Ministry of Defence or from British health organisations.  I then went on a six‑week recuperation course to try and build my strength back up to try and get me back to work.  Surprisingly enough, there was a test that was done on me, a Dexa scan it was called, and I was found to have the very rare illness in young men called osteoporosis where my bones are actually wasting away.  They are getting worse year to year.  I started off as 25 years old when I was diagnosed with it and I had a bone density of 68 per cent and I now have a bone density of 54 per cent.  I have since then broken my ribs, I have broken my kneecap, I have broken my shoulder and there is practically no chance that my condition is going to get any better.  If things keep going the way they are going then I will probably end up in a wheel chair some time or other.

I would like to come back to the War Pensions Agency which was talked about before.  The way the Pensions Agency is treating veterans is disgusting.  I went through a five‑year long battle to even be recognised to have a war pension.  I had to go through a pensions appeal tribunal to get the condition recognised and the actual tribunal itself said that my condition was autoimmune induced osteoporosis and depression that was directly linked to the vaccinations I received in preparation for the Gulf War.  I also think it is not just the inoculations.  In my case, yes it definitely is and I think inoculations have over‑stimulated my immune system and now my body is attacking itself, ie it is eating away at the bone tissue because I also suffer from a nerve disorder, depression, chronic fatigue, the list is unending.  In other cases of cancer, which has been mentioned here, I definitely think the burning oil wells, depleted uranium or maybe nerve agents might have caused those problems.  As I say, in my specific case I can see it being either the inoculations or when the vehicles came back from the Gulf because they had not been washed down before they came back they might have still had traces of depleted uranium dust.  I am not sure.  I have tried to get information from the Ministry of Defence on this and I just get denial all the time.  

The War Pensions sent me to see a psychiatrist, Lieutenant Colonel Howe, the head of the psychiatric wing in Germany.  His report actually stated that my illness had been caused through the inoculations and the Veterans Agency and the Ministry of Defence still tried to deny the fact thereafter even after I had won the tribunal.  It took them 13 weeks to give a decision which I appealed against because they only gave me a 50 per cent disability pension whereas in Germany I get 140 per cent in pensions for the same illnesses.  I ask myself where is the difference in percentage in the analysis.  I then appealed against it.  I had permission from the Pensions Appeal Tribunal in London from the courthouse.  They said to go ahead with the tribunal and the Veterans Agency turned round and said to me they had no right to do so.  So then I asked myself who has the justification, who is the law?  I think in that case it is the Pensions Appeal Tribunal.  If they allow an appeal to go on then it should go on.  I am still waiting.

Another thing is medical treatments.  I would like to come back and live in the UK but for the time being I am forced to live in exile in Germany because I would not receive the medical treatment here in Britain because it is waiting lists, waiting lists, waiting lists.  If I require treatment in Germany I have an appointment with a specialist, it does not matter which kind of specialist, within 14 days.  I will receive the treatment I need thereafter if an illness is diagnosed.  I think that is definitely a thing which should be looked into by this public inquiry.  The first thing veterans should get is proper, adequate medical treatment and then also that the war pension schemes are looked into because a full war pension I believe is £125 a week.  For a family of four people, a man and wife and two children to live off that it is impossible.  I am saying as well that I have not just lost my health, I have lost my family, I have lost my livelihood.  I nearly lost my life for the fact of the hunger strike.  If Lord Morris had not said an independent inquiry had been set up I probably would not be sitting here today.  I am now more determined that I will carry on any political measures I see possible to get the plight of Gulf War veterans settled by the British Government because I am sick and tired of being lied to.  I have lost everything that I had in life.  I have lost my dignity, everything, and I am prepared to lose my life as well if that is what it takes. 

   50.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much for that very moving evidence that you have given us.  I am sure I speak for all of us when I say that I am very glad that in response to Lord Morris you did give up your hunger strike.  It went on until 2 July, did it?     A. No, I postponed it in the middle of June - was it the 13th I postponed it? - because things had taken a positive turn with the independent inquiry.  The Scottish Parliament is also involved.  I am trying to get another public inquiry set up in Scotland as well.  Hopefully that will put pressure on Westminster again and hopefully they will do the same and give us the recognition which I think we deserve. 

   51.  THE CHAIRMAN: Now so far as this inquiry is concerned what is it that you would want the Government now to do?     A.  I would like the Government to come forward and I would not say I would like an apology, I would like the truth.  A lot of the public and probably a lot of politicians as well think it is all to do with money.  From my own position it is nothing to do with money.  All I want is the truth as to why I am ill, why I have such illnesses which I should not have at my age and I would like to know why my condition is the way it is.  Then I could maybe live with the fact if I know the truth behind my illnesses, which for the time being is being denied.  The Ministry of Defence has even denied that inoculations such as anthrax and Pertussis had been sent to Germany for vaccination.  I have proved one thing after another they have deliberately lied to me.  I have proven it on one thing after another.  As far as I am concerned I am continuing to complain until the truth comes out about the illness I have got of Gulf War Syndrome. 

   52.  THE CHAIRMAN:  In your letter to Lord Morris you asked a number of questions.  I suspect you have now already got answers to those questions, for example who is financing the inquiry and so on.  Are you satisfied that this inquiry is independent of the Government? A. Yes. 

   53.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Have you any problems about that?     A.  I am pleased for the time being it is independent of the Government because if Government involvement were there then I might have seen it as a whitewash.  I would like to see this progress in the way it is just now and if it carries on in the positive manner in which it started I am more than happy. 

   54.  DR JONES:  I think I know the answer to this question but if you could just clarify it; the one area you share in common with ill Gulf War veterans is the vaccines?     A.  Yes. 

   55.  DR JONES:  Can you recall the type of investigations you underwent which led to the diagnosis of osteoporosis?  It is a very simple test, it is the Dexa scan.  Believe it or not I have written to the Medical Assessment Programme and when I went to see them myself they told me I had no right to be there as I am not a Gulf War veteran because I was never deployed to the Gulf.  If that is the kind of attitude that I receive from them then I am sorry and I have asked them on numerous occasions how many veterans have osteoporosis and even Under-Secretary of State for Defence stated in a letter which I have got here that no other veterans have got osteoporosis.  That is wrong because I can tell you there are at least three people sitting in this room that have osteoporosis and I know there are others who have it as well and the numbers are extortionate and it is an illness which, as you know, young men should not have.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much, Mr Izett, for coming and please stay for the rest of the day.  Our next witness is Mr Shaun Rusling.

The Witness Withdrew

MR SHAUN RUSLING, Called
   56.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Rusling, could you give your name and address in the usual way to the shorthand writer.     
A.  Shaun Francis Rusling, 4 Maspin Close, Kingswood, Hull. 

   57.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Good.  You, as far as we are concerned, are quite an important witness, as you probably would guess.  I am hoping that you would start really by describing your own position and your own story before you come to the important evidence that you are going to give as Vice Chairman of the National Gulf Veterans and Families Association.  I know you gave us this morning a new statement ---       A. It is just amended, my Lord Chairman. 

   58.  THE CHAIRMAN:  --- which probably repeats a good deal of what we have already got.  I want you to take it in your own time and take as much time as you want but start, if you would, with your own story.     A.  First of all, my Lord, may I thank yourself and the honourable gentlemen beside you for giving up your time for this independent inquiry.  Contrary to some comments in the press, the National Gulf Veterans and Families Association fully welcome this independent inquiry and recognise the independence of the said.  We indeed look forward to giving evidence to the inquiry and the outcome. 

   59.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I am very grateful to you for saying that.  There was a little misunderstanding right at the very beginning but it was cleared up very quickly in fact and you on behalf of your organisation now accept that we are completely independent of government.     A.  Yes, we do indeed.

   60.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I am glad of that.     A.  Sir, the written testimony of 24620887 Sergeant Shaun Rusling, a former RAMC Paratrooper.  Sir, in my formal position as the Chairman of the NGVFA I have given evidence to the Defence Committee and the United States Congressional Committee of International Veterans’ Affairs and I have acted as spokesperson for fellow ill veterans.

I was mobilised for war service on 27 December 1990 at the Royal Army Medical Corps depot Keogh Barracks after answering the Government’s call for medically trained personnel to come forward for Operation Granby.  I was a Class 1 Combat Medical Technician (Paramedic) serving with the Fourth Battalion Parachute Regiment.  On mobilisation I was posted to 32 Field Hospital, Wadi al Batin, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia.  I dealt with predominantly British and Iraqi and some Egyptian and some Syrian casualties throughout the campaign.  I served in the resuscitation department.

I was aged 31 years at the start of the War and indeed I was extremely fit despite a previous parachute accident in 1989 whereupon I fractured my spine in two places (L1 and L3 vertebrae) landing with 120lb of my equipment awkwardly.  Despite this accident I was again running with 35lb of webbing and equipment and my nine pound rifle, a total of 44lb, for the required ten mile battle march in one hour 45 minutes, such was the level of my physical fitness and mental stale prior to the Gulf War, and to add to this fact I carried out a further parachute descent in November 1990 which was a requirement to be fit to parachute.

Mobiliseation Keogh Barracks 27 12 90.  I attended at the depot for mobilisation on the above date whereupon my clothing and equipment was issued for war.  I underwent a routine army medical, cough and drop, two eyes and two legs and having established nothing was falling off I was designated FE (Forward Everywhere). I was then given routine vaccinations hepatitis B, hepatitis A, polio, yellow fever, tetanus, meningococcal C and the next day I went home.

Mobilisation from Royal Marine Commando Seaton Barracks 03 01 91.  I was issued a travel warrant and posted to Royal Marine Seaton Plymouth where I was given further hepatitis B and cholera vaccinations and three other vaccinations which I was advised were biological.  It must be noted that none of the vaccinations, routine or otherwise, were recorded on my F Med 4 medical documentation despite my documents being present at the time of vaccination in the UK.

After a few days, 7 January 1991, we flew out to Dhahran, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and were transported to the Blackadder transit camp and given another vaccine in each arm and issued anti‑malarial tablets and nerve agent pre-treatment tablets, commonly known as NAPS.

   61.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Blackadder transit camp is in Saudi Arabia?     A. It is in Saudi Arabia, my Lord, it is in Al Jubayl.  ‑‑‑ which we were ordered to take straightaway, one three times a day, which I did as ordered.  We then waited at Blackadder pending moving out to a location at 32 Field Hospital in the desert spending time emptying military vehicles off the ferries, waiting for our transport into the desert.  Whilst at Blackadder there were constant chemical alarms moving into full protection NBC state black (black meaning respirator on, suit on, gloves and over‑boots on). 

   62.  THE CHAIRMAN: I do not quite understand the reference to constant chemical alarms while you were there.     A.  My Lord, the alarm systems were NIAD alarm systems which the chemical and biological cells ran to cover protection, and they were constantly going off, my Lord, and we were having to put our protective equipment on.

   63.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I follow, I understand that now, yes.     These were false alarms presumably?              A.  Allegedly, my Lord.  Whilst at Blackadder there was a constant spraying of the tented area with liquid around the doorways and window area and in the latrines and the dining areas by civilian employees with plastic canisters on their back and spray guns with a nozzle‑type effect.  When I say on their backs, like a pump‑type plastic canister, somebody would be pumping it and a guy would spray it.  The civilians were Philipino not wearing any protection equipment, other than a rag over their faces and nobody thought at that time to be anything unusual.  We did not know that the product being used was Diazanon which was harmful to man and a sheep‑dip type pesticide.  32 Field Hospital, Wadi al Batin --- 

   64.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sorry to interrupt again but where is Wadi al Batin?     A. Wadi al Batin is a wadi that runs between the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and Iraq and there was a battle that took place at the top of Wadi al Batin.  The hospital that I served in was set up at the base of that wadi.  Upon arrival we were allocated tents.  With my fellow senior non‑commissioned officers I was allocated departments and then were ordered to attend for another course of vaccine which had nicknames.  We were ordered by department to one of the wards.  I understand that troops had been refusing the vaccines and not attending at designated times hence Part One orders were written to ensure attendance.  Failure to attend could lead to court martial.  I was given one in the upper right arm, one in the left.  I was ill for 24 hours.  I could not even get out of my cot, sweating, fever, pains in my joints, headaches, extreme nausea.  I attended the Medical Officer in a tent at the side of the hospital.  I thought I would just pop in.  As a senior NCO you do not normally have to queue up like everybody else does, you can pop along.  I thought I would just pop in.  However, when I walked around the side of the hospital the queue was down the side of the hospital literally with fellow soldiers suffering the same problems as myself.  When I got to see the MO she looked stressed.  She examined me and gave me antibiotics for a chest infection and Paracetamol for the fever.  A few days later we were ordered to have another course of injections, I believe on 21 01 91.  There seemed to be a rush to be ready for ground operations. These two again we are given in the upper right arm and outer right quadrant (my bum, my Lord!)  This injection gave me terrible pain and led to parasthesia and I was literally dragging my leg around.  I was a bit like the Elephant Man.  I had the same symptoms but they never seemed to fully subside.  A note on that, my Lord.  It was many years later that I was pensioned for some of the symptoms under a spurious award of Signs and Symptoms of Ill‑Defined Conditions, a claim I never made a claim for but I was granted vaccine reaction nil award. 

   65.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What does SSIDC stand for?  A. Signs and Symptoms of Ill‑Defined Conditions.  It is in the International Classification of Diseases, ICD9.  By then I was also taking NAPS for over two weeks and I was struggling with my bowels and bladder.  I had increased micturition, I had to go to the toilet every 20 minutes.  I had to stop taking NAPS and after a couple of days the symptoms seemed to improve.  The War Pensions Agency also accepted under the SSIDC label NAPS reaction nil award.  I understand this to be the exactly the same non‑award as many of my colleagues.

Whilst in location the NIAD alarm systems were constantly going off.  The headquarters said that this was jets dumping fuel.  However, a Corporal in the RAF evacuation was an NBC instructor and challenged this on the grounds that the NIADs did not do this in peace time on NBC cells situated near runways during Royal Air Force tactical evaluations (tacevals).  We however never got another comment from HQ on the NIADs constantly going off.  The Senior Non‑Commissioned Officer in charge of the Cell, Sergeant Tony Delahunty sadly died in 1996 in Doncaster Infirmary of chemically‑induced leukaemia.  The MoD had refused his spouse to assist the hospital with any information with regards to what had happened to Tony during the Gulf War.  The NBC cells were dismantled by 01 03 91 as soon as the war was over and were shipped back to Al Jubayl, a port in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia.  Not just ours but all the NIADs had been called back for evaluation. This was not too odd to understand at the time.  However it did leave units with no warning systems for chemical exposure.  However, it must be questioned when the massive chemical weapons pits at Al Khamisiyah were blown up, not once or twice but at least four times between 1 and 10 March 1991.  Could the Army MoD have protected the troops by masking the troops up.  However, the facts are that we were walking about with no protective suits or respirators during the demolition of not just this pit but other containing weapons of mass destruction, containing Sarin Cyclo Sarin.  I would refer to the General Accountant’s Office Report 2004. 

   66.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I wonder if you could tell us a bit more about the explosions at Khamisiyah.  Where was that and how near were you to it?     A.  Khamisiyah in regards to my own personal unit was about 60 to 80 kilometres.  I am not quite sure, my Lord.  We did not know at the time that the pits were being blown up and the chemical weapons were being blown up.  I am sure that had the MoD or indeed One Armoured Division known that this was taking place they most certainly would not have not dismantled the chemical alarm systems because they left us without any protection.  They could not warn us that this was happening.  We had no way of detecting that there was a fall-out because we did not have the alarm system, the NBC cells had been dismantled. 

   67.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Those explosions occurred between the 1st and 10th?                    A. Between the 1st and 10th but there were 16 associated weapons pits blown up, my Lord. Khamisiyah itself was blown up four times. 

   68.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So that anybody who was in the neighbourhood might have been affected by those explosions; is that what you are saying?     A.  It is highly likely, my Lord, and the MoD did advise me, Mrs Rachel Turner did write to me from the Gulf Veterans Unit to advise me that I would have been exposed for at least one day; however it did not affect my health!  I was demobilised on 16 March 1991 at RAF South Serney after landing at RAF Brize Norton at 03.00 hrs.  I was on my way home by 08.00 hrs.

On return to the UK I was posted back to my unit Four Para.  However my health never really picked up.  I walked out of my then marriage and daughter aged 18 months and was divorced by July 1992.  My unit Four Para discharged me not once but twice having had to re‑engage because I pointed out that I was ill.  My Lord, I was finally discharged on 01 12 95 but by then the Army had discharged me no less than five times but re-engaged me because they did not know what to do with me.  I was eventually posted to a unit with less commitment.  However that was too much for me.  I had what could only be described as a physical and mental breakdown in 1993 and diagnosed with PTSD major depression, and I was eventually medically discharged with the above and my previous spinal injury, which was 1989.  I was granted a war pension for PTSD and major depression and spinal injury at 20 per cent which was £20 a week, my Lord.  I had lost everything I had worked my life for ‑ my home, both jobs, family.  It took me over 30 DSS medicals to obtain a 90 per cent award and many, many years, my Lord, of fighting the system to get recognition for what has happened to me.  I have had to apply separately for each and every single sign and symptom.  Many of the doctors I was referred to were Treasury Solicitor’s medical expert witnesses.  I believe my Lord this was intentional.  Gulf War Syndrome --- 

   69.  THE CHAIRMAN:  This paragraph is important.  A.  I placed a further condition claim with the War Pensions Agency for chronic fatigue syndrome, irritable bowel syndrome sweats, fevers, recurring chest infections, ear, nose and throat infections, pains in joints, vaccine damage and Gulf War Syndrome.  All of the conditions were rejected except Gulf War Syndrome which was ignored, and I had to appeal on each of the conditions. Meanwhile I was diagnosed with fibromyalgia, which I claimed for and was also rejected.  Eventually I did get to appeal and Gulf War Syndrome was picked up by the Chairman of Appeal.  It was noted that it had not been properly rejected, this by then being 1997.  I waited four years to get to appeal.  The case was then sent back to the War Pensions who then imposed Signs and Symptoms of Ill‑Defined Conditions upon me.  I did not know that this was contrary to the law until my case went back to appeal for the part hearing whereupon it was found that the WPA had not applied the law.  This was when my case was further adjourned until April 2002 whereupon it was ruled that I had Gulf War Syndrome.  That is in annex C. 

   70.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, we have got that of course.    A.  And the MoD incensed over this appealed over the Pensions Appeal Tribunal to the High Court whereupon the MoD lost on every point of law.  It says annex D, my Lord, but I understand having spoken to Mr Mehan that he obtained a copy of the judgment.

   71.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  What was the basis of the appeal?  Why did the Department appeal against the award of Gulf War Syndrome?   A.  I never applied for the award. 

   72.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Why did the Government appeal?     A.  They did not want to accept that Gulf War Syndrome existed.  It is in their policy.  They do not accept Gulf War Syndrome.

   73.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you explain so far as you can the reason for that policy?       A.  Their reasoning is a fiscal policy. If they accepted Gulf War Syndrome then it would be easier for veterans to claim a condition diagnosed Gulf War Syndrome and claim for a pension.  Financially it is better for them if we apply for every single sign and symptom - chronic fatigue syndrome, irritable bowel syndrome, headaches, nausea, et cetera - each one requiring a medical, each one requiring definition and diagnosis from another physician.  Most veterans give up and go away. 

   74.  THE CHAIRMAN:  But meanwhile your position stands that you are receiving a pension on the basis of Gulf War Syndrome?    A.  Yes, my Lord, it is now accepted. 

   75.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you in fact the only one who has succeeded in that respect?      A.  Yes I am, my Lord.  Mr Justice Newman on 13 June 2003, a total of nine years it took for application, Gulf War Syndrome was accepted in law and the MoD awarded a nil award and then reapplied Signs and Symptoms of Ill‑Defined Conditions. 

   76.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I do not really quite understand that.  Do you say despite this finding by the High Court upholding the Gulf War Syndrome basis, in fact the Ministry of Defence have not accepted that?   A. Yes, my Lord, they thwarted the decision.

   77.  THE CHAIRMAN:  They are still going on the SSIDC?     A.  Yes, they are but I do have it recognised as an award.  Gulf War Syndrome is on my file. 

   78.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What pension are you now getting?   A.  I get 90 per cent.  My claim for vaccine damage is pending Article 69 of the Service Pensions Order, on appeal for seven years, pending on the results of Porton Down investigation and we believe we already know the outcome of Porton Down investigating its own vaccines.  We believe that is a contradiction in terms.

Vaccinations classified secret.  Brigadier B C McDermott 11/96, I wrote to AMD 11 asking what I had actually been given for the Gulf War as my F/MED 4 was empty and the reply was that the vaccinations and medications you were given for the Gulf War were classified secret, therefore would not be recorded.  I was never advised at any time that the vaccines or the regime was secret, nor would I or could I have given informed consent.  As I said, I was not authorised to give informed consent for anything classified secret.  My assumption was that these vaccines were bona fide and tested and licensed.  I did not know they were unlicensed or I would not have given informed consent to such a thing.

In 1997 the MoD admitted that a facsimile was sent by the Department of Health to the MoD advising the MoD of concerns and anxieties over giving anthrax vaccine in conjunction with the whooping cough (Pertussis).  At the time of the admission of this fact the MoD stated they did not know who had sent the fax and did not know who received it at the MoD.  This, my Lord, was an untruth.  The fax was from Dr Jeremy Metters, Department of Health, to the Secretary of State for Defence.  I refer to annex F1, 2, 3 and 4 contained in the bundle, my Lord.  The MoD have continued to spin and deceive over this matter.  Dr John Reid told a delegation of veterans that Porton Down would investigate the vaccines.  Seven years later this investigation is still on‑going.  Why you may ask?  Quite clearly the manufacturer of the anthrax vaccine is trying to get over the hurdle of the two National Institute for Biological Standards and Control studies that found serious problems when giving anthrax in conjunction with whooping cough, and the MoD signals and advices given after the vaccination programme started.  So now it is carrying out checks on different animals until it gets the result that it and the MoD want.  We the veterans find it a serious conflict of interest that the manufacturer of anthrax vaccine, Porton Down, be given public money for investigating itself, and the conclusion will be no problem despite the urgent advice by them (Porton Down) not to give double and triple vaccines.  No civilian manufacturer would be allowed to do this.  The results we believe would not be acceptable in a court as credible due to the serious conflicts of interest.

MoD signals times two to One Armoured Division Kingdom of Saudi Arabia dated February 1991 and advice from Porton Down vaccination programme: “To reduce instances of morbidity that may occur from Pertussis and plague.  To reduce the minimum side effects of double and triple vaccinations” the decision to alter the programme was taken in consultation with Porton Down.  That is in annex G, my Lord.  This is the MoD being advised by Porton Down not to give double and triple vaccines in conjunction with the whooping cough, something the MoD ignored we believe on the grounds of what we call operational need.  They needed to have us immunised with anthrax.  The above clearly contradicts with the MoD funding Porton Down to investigate the contradictions of the anthrax and whooping cough/Pertussis vaccine regime.  They had indeed clearly found problems with Pertussis and plague.  However the signal was in February 1991.  Many troops had already had two anthrax, two Pertussis and two plague.  Some had had more.  The advice was too late and we believe did not get disseminated as already too late, ie, the fax got there, my Lord, but they decided as it was too late and the regime had started they did not disseminate the advice.  In the light of the signal in February 1991 medical evidence had clearly merited a request for advice from Porton Down on the vaccine regime.  Perhaps had the MoD heeded the advice of the Department of Health and NIBSC facsimiles dated December 1990 to the Secretary of State for Defence there would not have been this whole problem caused by multiple vaccinations or vaccinations not licensed or tested for adults given in a contradiction to the prescription.  Depleted uranium ---  

   79.  THE CHAIRMAN:  This starts a new chapter, as it were.    A.  Yes, my Lord, on the saga.  Depleted uranium U234, U235, U238.  You will note, my Lord, I have annexed U236 which is known now as dirty depleted uranium.  At the time I was asking about the vaccines and medications in 1996 I and others asked about depleted uranium and asked the MoD to test us for exposure to this chemical and nuclear toxin.  It is a material fact that we have still not been tested by the MoD some 14 year later.  However, some veterans, including myself, were tested by three independent laboratories, the results were published in the United States Military Medicine June 2002 by Dr Asaf Urakib (?) which showed that British veterans had indeed tested to positive to U234, U235 and U238 and more worrying U236, which could only have come from a weapons system and in fact is now commonly known as “dirty DU”.  However a signal dated 04 02 91 from the UK MoD to One Armoured Division, Annex H, advising the dangers of DU was again never disseminated down to the troops.  The protocols were there, the DCIs were written but the information never disseminated to the troops.  Similarly the MoD have still not tested us for exposure in 14 years.  This is based on their own advice and is a dereliction of duty and gross crass negligence by the MoD.  The biological half life has now expired and the DU will now be in the bone of those exposed.  I made a claim for DU poisoning in 1997.  However, like all my other claims it is at Pensions Policy, Adelphi House, MoD, and I am still waiting for the condition to be either accepted or rejected.  This goes back to the question you asked, my Lord, on the Gulf War Syndrome issue.  If they do not accept or reject a condition then it remains in limbo and the law cannot be applied.  Only when it has been rejected can the appeal be made to the Pensions Appeal Tribunal.

   80.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Perhaps you can explain ‑ and I am sure the answer is fairly obvious ‑ if you were already in receipt of a pension for Gulf War Syndrome why did it matter to you whether this was accepted or rejected?  Would it increase the percentage of your award?     A.  The problem, my Lord, is that the Ministry of Defence have gone down the route of psychobabble, that it is a psychological illness.  You heard earlier “it is all in their heads”.  It is vitally important, my Lord, that the correct diagnosis is withheld for the servicemen to ensure that the veterans’ pensions are not reduced at a later date and dismissed on the grounds that your Signs and Symptoms of Ill‑Defined Conditions are now better.

   81.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I can absolutely see that it makes a difference what it is as to whether they have accepted your claim that you are suffering from this or that.  Does it make any difference in money terms or not?   A.  I believe it does, my Lord.

   82.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I am not sure I understand quite why.  Let us assume you were receiving a 100 per cent war pension for Gulf War Syndrome although they do not accept that definition?     A.  If you pass away and indeed you die of your diagnosed condition, it is highly unlikely that the coroner is going to put: “Mr Rusling died of Signs and Symptoms of Ill‑Defined Conditions.”  He may well put: “Mr Rusling died of ionising radiation poisoning or vaccine damage and neurological disease or auto-immune disease” but not Signs and Symptoms of Ill‑Defined Conditions.  This is an issue that one or two of our widows are now struggling with at the War Pensions Agency that they are unable to obtain proper widows’ pensions because their conditions were not properly recorded and accepted. 

   83.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Then I think you were just about to start on Annex I.   A.  Annex I, my Lord, is the DU information card issued for troops in Gulf War Two which has indicated DU is a weakly radioactive material which has the potential to cause ill health.  This is a car, my Lord that is issued to servicemen in Gulf War it applies to Gulf War Two servicemen but if you are a Gulf War One veteran asking about depleted uranium health problems caused by exposure, it is not a problem.  Again, my Lord, a contradiction in terms. The advice was not afforded to those of us who served in Gulf War One and in the light of the further attached signal from MoD UK (Annex J) which advise of the dangers of DU to the troops and advice that the MoD clearly admit was never given.  Some of us have had chromosome aberrations tests carried out at the WHO approved laboratories in Bremen in Germany and showed myself and other British troops to have damage to chromosomes which can be caused by inhalation of dust particles containing ionising radiation.

Organophosphates.  I have personally not commented on this subject in detail as I have know evidence in detail was given to the Defence Committee whereupon the Armed Forces Minister had to admit that he had inadvertently misled the House of Commons on this subject and indeed locally purchased sheep dips, OPs, had been purchased in Saudi Arabia with Arabic instructions which led to the wrong concentrations being put down in troop areas.  I refer to Hansard for previous evidence presented.

Squalene - an experimental adjuvant.  This has been queried and found in the bloods of both British and American veterans.  It is a test called ASA by Dr Parmiter et al.  This peer‑reviewed antibody test has not been offered to British veterans.  I understand, my Lord, that this test would only cost about $50 per veteran.  It is a very small amount and sadly the Ministry of Defence do not want to have us tested because it may well show antibodies to this animal adjuvant that should have been given.  I refer to this matter, my Lord, because anthrax vaccines made at Porton Down washed ashore in Dorset thrown overboard by Three Commando Brigade on their way to Gulf War Two were tested for the presence of squalene at source. The results were released by the Sir Trevor MacDonald Tonight programme.  The test carried out by SAL Laboratories in Manchester detected the presence of squalene, an experimental additive, yet another reason why Porton Down should not test its own work.

Earlier, my Lord, Flight Lieutenant Nichol gave you some figures.  Mine are a little bit up‑to‑date.  We get monthly numbers from the Veterans Agency.  6,080 have applied for a War Disablement Pension.  Many are on a 20 per cent allowance.  Many more are lost in the argument.  Many are in prison and hospital institutions.  644 have died since April 1991.  Many have committed suicide in despair by abuse of system.  Many have neurological and neuro-psychological disease and some have neuro-endocrine disease. All have multiple diagnoses of PTSD, CFS, IBS, sweats and fevers, fibromyalgia, not one of these conditions but all.  This in itself is a syndrome according to all known medicine.  Many have now like myself also developed osteoporosis. 

   84.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Would you like go to the bottom paragraph of that page.  We have glanced at the two centre paragraphs.      A.  I hope that this testimony is of value to the inquiry in regard to what has happened to those who served in the Gulf War 1991, and is happening to us now 14 years on without proper provision of medical care and investigation and pensions which has exacerbated those problems.

To summarise, the MoD have given us an experimental vaccine regime, which has contained experimental elements directly in the vaccines and not just the regime itself as claimed.  It has exposed us to depleted uranium, an experimental weapon, in the knowledge of the dangers but not tested us for those exposures.  It has exposed us to chemical fall-outs from the demolition of weapons pits containing weapons of mass destruction without the required protection, and then have denied the events had even taken place.  The next spin and argument from the MoD will be that low-level exposure to toxins does not cause ill health, and to that argument we refer to the peer‑reviewed work of Dr Robert W Haley et al funded by the Perot Foundation the evidence of which was presented to the House of Lords in 2002.  We the veterans call upon the MoD to replicate those tests here in the UK with the assistance of Dr Robert Haley.  I understand that these tests are not expensive but are conclusive.  But of course it would show damage and disease and perhaps would not be palatable to the MoD who prefer the psychobabble of Treasury Solicitor’s expert witnesses, like Simon Wessely et al.

Further to which we have been denied access to proper pension rights and the right of appeal in an attempt to cover up what has happened to us in 1991.  The MoD have ignored the independent diagnosis of physicians in the NHS and imposed a spurious diagnosis of SSIDC over and above the physicians’ diagnosis which denotes the extant damage of disease.  SSIDC was in ICD 9, however it has been removed from IDC 10 which in turn beggars the question how can the MoD claim GWS is not a recognised condition when SSIDC was removed from the international classification of diseases and no longer accepted.  GWS however is in all of the known medical textbooks.  The Ministry of Defence have acted retrospectively covering up the operational and accidental mistakes in 1991 by the following means --- 

   85.  THE CHAIRMAN:  The main case really is contained in the two paragraphs at the top, your so‑called summary, which is a very good summary, if I may say so, of what had gone before in those two paragraphs.  That is the case.  Now these are the points you wish to make specifically about the Ministry, as I understand it.  The two paragraphs at the top of page ten you have just read and I think you were just coming to the Ministry of Defence acting retrospectively covering up the operational and accidental mistakes.   A.  The Ministry of Defence have placed all sensitive cases at Pensions Policy Adelphi House and neither rejected them or accepted them ensuring that cases of Gulf War Syndrome, vaccine damage, DU poisoning and OP poisoning are not heard.  And in doing so they have prevented legitimate claims for War Disablement Pensions and ensuring that the MoD are not accountable for mistakes and decisions made on the grounds of operational need, which has resulted in the financial disadvantage of ill soldiers who are ill through no fault of their own.  The MoD’s position that the veterans are ill but they do not know why is nothing short of untruthful.  War Syndrome argument is nothing short of spin.  The MoD’s end result is: QED, no Gulf War health problems.

I hope the Inquiry do not find the tone of this testimony in any way disrespectful.  It is given open‑heartedly in an attempt to show the Gulf War veterans’ distress at being abandoned by their country on an outdated attitude and policy to the Armed Services by the MoD in a modern war which is likely to have been the most toxic war known to man.  A policy that does not want to pension and care for those exposed through no fault of their own having simply served their country today.  No civilian employer would be allowed to do his to their  employees.  We are being treated contradictory to our own civil rights under the Nuremberg Code and in stark contradiction to the law on human rights.

My diagnosed and medical conditions are: (1) Gulf War Syndrome; (2) post‑traumatic stress syndrome; (3) chronic fatigue syndrome; (4) irritable bowel syndrome; (5) irritable bladder syndrome; (6) fibromyalgia (pains in all joints); (7) recurring ear, nose and throat infections; (8) recurring chest infections; (9) insomnia; (10) sweats and fevers; (11) osteoporosis; (12) major depression, (13) parathesia hands and feet; (14) rashes; (15) confusion ataxia; (16) systemic hypopituitarism; (17) loss of concentration; (18) crush fracture vertebrae 1989; (19) underlying autoimmune disease; and (20) erectile dysfunction.  For ease of reference I have broken my statement, my Lord, into three parts and I state that I have no objection to being questioned in public on my medical notes attached should Dr Jones or either of you gentlemen would like to ask me. 

   86.  THE CHAIRMAN: We are very grateful indeed.  It is a very comprehensive, very full statement and, if I may say so, a very clear one.  Thank you very much for telling us about that.  Could you just mention your more recent correspondence which you have had on behalf of the national Gulf Veterans and Families Association.  I think you wrote on 6 April 2004, did you not, to the Head of Division of Bacteriology of NIBSC?   A. Yes, my Lord. 

   87.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you just tell us a little about that.  We have your letter to them of 6 April and their reply of 7 April.  Is there anything you want to add to those in respect of those letters?   Do you have the letter in front of you?    A.  Yes I do, my Lord.  Do you mind if I just go over it? 

   88.  THE CHAIRMAN:  The letter back is about extrapolating from experiments on mice and so on.  We have got those letters.  I just wondered whether you wanted to add anything   A.  Other than that, my Lord, the only test carried out by NIBSC were on the whooping cough and anthrax vaccine.  They did not test us for the contradictory effects of the other vaccines being given at the same time.  All vaccines, my Lord ‑ and I am sure Dr Jones would agree ‑ can be toxic and to many of the veterans this was the initial assault that caused their ill health.  All the other exposures we have had, my Lord, are secondary assaults.  The first being the vaccine regime given to us.  For some of us it was just too much in too short a period of time and it significantly affected the immune system.  I certainly believe that has led to autoimmune-related diseases, endocrinological disease. 

   89.  THE CHAIRMAN:  We then have a copy of your letter to the Prime Minister which I think is dated 5 July and his reply of --- it cannot be 21 June.   A.  Is that to Mr Alan Simpson, MP? 

   90.  THE CHAIRMAN:  It was your letter of 20 May and his reply of 21 June.  Have you got anything you would like to comment on the Prime Minister’s reply?     A.  Other than we are hugely disappointed, my Lord, that the Prime Minister does not believe it would be beneficial for a public inquiry.  We the veterans believe it is vitally important that there is a public inquiry into the ill health of Gulf War veterans and indeed it is the Government’s duty to look at the health problems associated with the servicemen who served in 1991.  We would ask Mr Blair to support this inquiry and if necessary then lead to other inquiries. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  I think finally there is the letter from the Veterans Agency which sets out the facts and figures which you have already given so we need not look at that.  We are very grateful.  I am going to see if Dr Jones would like to ask you anything.

DR JONES: As you say, Lord Lloyd, an extremely detailed statement and I do not think I have really got any questions.  You make it very clear. 

   91.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  If Dr Jones has not got anything could I just ask because I missed it I think or it was not clear to me; did the Government appeal the decision of the Pensions Appeal Tribunal which found you to have Gulf War Syndrome?   A.  Yes, Sir Michael, they did.

   92.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  What was the outcome of that?    A.  They lost the appeal.  They had six points of law on which they tried to overturn the Pensions Appeals award of Gulf War Syndrome and they lost on every point of law. 

   93.  THE CHAIRMAN: We are going to get a copy of the judgment.  If I can summarise at this stage ‑ I may be wrong ‑ although they lost the appeal they seem to have ignored the fact they have lost the appeal.     A.  They lost the appeal, my Lord, and simply imposed Signs and Symptoms of Ill‑Defined Conditions as well as Gulf War Syndrome. 

   94.  THE CHAIRMAN:  It is on top?  A. I am sorry I did not make that clear.  I have got Gulf War Syndrome and SSIDC as an award. 

   95.  THE CHAIRMAN: I do not think I have got anything else to ask you.  You have been, if I may say so, very helpful indeed and I expect you will continue with the work which you have been doing ever since you became Vice Chairman of the National Gulf War Veterans and Families Association.     A.  I understand my Chairman Dr Nigel Grayson will be giving evidence next week, I believe.

THE CHAIRMAN:  In the meantime thank you very much indeed.

The Witness Withdrew

THE CHAIRMAN:  Happily I think we are still up to time because Thomas Johnson is not here but I am hoping that Larry Cammock is here.

MR LARRY CAMMOCK, Called
   96.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sorry to have kept you waiting.         A.I am afraid the Government have for 13 years. 

   97.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you then start by giving your name and address for the shorthand note?     A.  My name is Larry Cammock. My address is 9 Overton Avenue, South Shields, Tyne & Wear.

   98.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think we know that you are Chairman of the Gulf Veterans Association, which I find easier to get my mouth round than the name of the other association. Did you in fact serve in the Gulf yourself?     A.  I did, yes. 

   99.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you start by telling us about your service?      A.  I was called up on 28 December to Ash Vale RAMC depot.  I had previously served in the RAMC.  I had been off the force for 16 years when they called me back.  I no longer thought I was on the reserve.  I was 52 years of age when they called me back to the depot so I assumed as I stood in the queue with hundreds of other people who had been rejected at the age of 44 I would be rejected, but in fact I was not.  I was forwarded on to the selection unit which was upstairs in the headquarters offices and I found I was back with 23 Parachute Field Ambulance which was an airborne unit based at Montgomery Barracks and I had to attend there on 2 January.  While I was at the depot on the 28th doing documentation, there was a problem initially because the computer system (because by then everybody was computerised in the forces) would not pick up my regimental number because my regimental number was too old.  I first went into the RAMC in 1959 as a national servicemen.  As I say, the programme that was set up in the computer could not pick up the number so they had great difficulty in getting documentation for me.  They had to apply to archives to fetch the documentation back off microfiche so consequently I went through the depot with no documentation whatsoever.

On 28 December 1990 I had a very, very quick medical ‑ very quick ‑ and I was forwarded from that medical into a treatment room where I was given a series of inoculations.  I was then kept on the depot and at midnight they allocated a room to me and I went to that room, slept there overnight, and next morning was issued with more inoculations and more kit.  One of the reasons why there were so many inoculations was because they said as there was no documentation they were not so sure what I had so they had to start from scratch as they would do with a basic recruit.  On 28 and 29 December (luckily I kept a diary) the vaccine that I had was smallpox which the Ministry of Defence have always denied giving but in 1995 we found that the smallpox was actually manufactured for the Ministry of Defence and 1,890 doses were manufactured and it was manufactured by a company called Swiss Serve at Berne in Switzerland.  The way we found that out was by going not through the Ministry of Defence as such, not the Gulf Illness Unit side because they denied everything, but we went through military procurement and military procurement when you ask a question have to answer it.  Somebody somewhere along the line had to pay for the smallpox.  Because smallpox, as far as we were aware as an Association, was eradicated worldwide in the early 1980s the manufacture of it had been restricted and it was under the World Health Organisation’s set-up.  We checked through them and we found out that there were 20,000 doses of smallpox vaccine held by Fort Detrick in the States.  5,000 doses of small pox were held here in this country by a laboratory in Bracknell in Hertfordshire or somewhere like that.  I cannot remember where it is actually. And another 15,000 doses are held by the Russians in Murmansk in a laboratory there.  This registration of smallpox is actually checked by the World Health Organisation and replacements are only manufactured when those vaccines go out‑of‑date and they are there for an epidemic emergency that could occur anywhere in the world.  So they were unaware that a smallpox vaccine was manufactured but it was manufactured for the Gulf.  The Americans had some doses made by the same company as well. So on top of the smallpox I had polio, TABT, measles, yellow fever, hepatitis A, cholera, the sheath test (?), diphtheria, whooping cough vaccine.  That was the standard issue.

On 3 January at Parachute Field Ambulance I was given a further set of inoculations with no documents.  I had cholera, polio, meningitis, hepatitis B, yellow fever.  Again even though I had stated to them that I had already had yellow fever and there was a certificate for the yellow fever signed and on its way from Ash Vale to the unit. 

   100.  THE CHAIRMAN:  How many injections is that in all that we have had now, that you have had rather?  Is it ten or 12?  Ten perhaps?     A.  16 with that.

   101.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Including yellow fever twice?     A.  Including yellow fever twice. 

   102.  DR JONES: I wonder if you could go over the list of inoculation you had on the second batch.     A.  Cholera, polio, which is the sugar lump with drops, meningitis, hepatitis B, yellow fever.  On 6 January I had the first set of inoculations at the Parachute Field Ambulance ‑ hepatitis C, rabies, cholera.  I was issued with my malaria tablets which I had to start taking immediately.   On 14 January at Camp Four in Al Jubayl I had further inoculations ‑ anthrax which was mixed with the Pertussis, plague and we were issued with our NAPS tablets.  We were ordered to take NAPS tablets, two three times a day.  After four days my left leg was double the size that it should have been.  I could not put any weight on it.  I had great difficulty even trying to bend it.  I managed to get across to the medical centre and I went into the medical centre and saw a female doctor who was on detachment from 33 Field Hospital which was the Cambridge Military Hospital in its field role.  The doctor I saw was extremely ill.  She was sat with a bucket by the side of her and she was continually vomiting.  She told me to drop my trousers, had a look at my leg and the first thing she said was, “It’s the NAPS tablets.  What are you doing with them?”  I said: “Taking the issue that was given to us, two three times a day.”  She said, “Stop it, it is supposed to be one.”  I said, “It is on Part One orders we have to take two three times a day.”  She said, “I know, it was a mistake.  Stop taking them.  That is what is wrong with me.” 

   103.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Just tell me more about the NAPS tablets.  Were they a new discovery or had they been in existence for some time?  Do you know?  A.  It was the first time they had issued them out as a preventative treatment.  The NAPS tablets had been used in NBC tests previously on units.  The 40th Marine Commandos had used them and they had trouble with them at the same time - excessive passing of urine, diarrhoea, stuff like that - so it was stopped, but it was taken for a full fortnight by those as a routine part of the testing. 

   104.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And you were told to stop taking the tablets three times a day.   Did your leg recover at that point?     A.  Yes it did.  It took three days for it to go fully down.  Then I was ordered to take them again, this time one three times a day.  On 19 January, which was five days after I had had this problem, I was again given anthrax with Pertussis and a vaccine they called Cutter which we now know was plague, so it is two lots of plague that I had.  On 25 January I had to take some supplies from Camp Four up to 22 Field Hospital which was up at the Wadi al Batin area.  While I was there I had two vaccines and when I asked what the two vaccines were because I had no books with me or nothing, I was told, “It doesn’t make any difference, these are biologicals, we do not know what their name is.  We are just told they are biologicals and you have to have them.”  I had those two inoculations.  

On 16 February I had the unfortunate episode of having to call in to a United States refuelling depot half way up the military supply road to refuel the vehicle.  I stood in a convoy of 1,500 vehicles.  Every day between four o’clock and six o’clock for any vehicles in that refuelling unit the road was blocked by military police to stop them going out and within that period of time, between four and six of an evening, everybody who was on that base had to have inoculations.  The Americans when they do their inoculations it is not done through informed consent, it is compulsory that you have them.  The medical team come round.  They are slightly better than ours because they have doctors doing it whilst medical orderlies can do the inoculations here.  The doctors come round with four military policemen and the military policemen are there to hold you down if you try and refuse your inoculations.  Most of the British guys who were coming up to the refuelling point when they started getting up to four o’clock either tried to avoid it or wait down the road before the particular time.  That was a bit of a problem because if the military police caught you then they would charge you for not being in the right place and the military police were the American military police who controlled that road.  Then I received two vaccines, one was anthrax, one was unknown.  They would not tell me what it was.  They just said it was a biological.  They told me what the anthrax was.  The problem, I have since found out, was that the British anthrax was mixed Pertussis, the American anthrax was mixed with squalene, which is a genetically engineered additive so consequently I have had squalene in an anthrax inoculation.  When I was up at 22 Field Hospital on 19 February I had just completed a 12‑hour shift back in our main depot in Camp Four loading vehicles.  I had loaded a vehicle up and driven the vehicle overnight up to 22 Field Hospital with supplies for the forward units, not for the hospital itself, we had a sub-depot within the compound of 22 Field Hospital.  I was so tired when I got there that all I wanted to do was crash out so the lads unloaded the vehicle and one of them says to me, “In the tent there is a sleeping bag, just get on to the sleeping bag and we will fetch you something to eat later.” While I was on that sleeping bag I woke up with somebody sticking a needle in my arm and giving me an inoculation.  When I asked what that was for he said, “Do not worry about it, you do not want to know.”  That was it.  I was too tired to do anything about it.  I just rolled over and went back to sleep. 

   105.  THE CHAIRMAN:  That is about it now.  Have you reached the end of the vaccines?    A.  The vaccines, yes. 

   106.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Tell me, do you have any continuing symptoms as a result maybe of all those vaccines which you received?     A.  I have an immune deficiency problem, yes.   I keep going down with all kinds of illnesses. 

   107.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you explain that?     A.  I keep going down with all kinds of fevers.  I continually get colds and flu‑type symptoms.  I pick up infections very, very easily and I have a continual chest problem, continually fetching mucus and stuff up.

   108.  THE CHAIRMAN:   I see you have a stick.  Is that a recurrence of the problem with the leg?     A.  That was through an injury out in the Gulf.  During the night while I was unloading a vehicle I got knocked off the top of the vehicle and caught in the cargo net and wrenched the knee apart, tore the cruciate ligament and cartilage.

THE CHAIRMAN:  I do not know if you have finished but I am sure Dr Jones may have something to ask you about this course of inoculations and vaccines which you underwent.  Do you have anything?

DR JONES: I found it difficult to keep up with it. 

   109.  THE CHAIRMAN:   I think it was more than 16 in the end.     A. 16 was on the first two days. 

   110.  DR JONES: Could I ask you a little bit more about this immune deficiency state that you have.  Where has this been investigated and diagnosed?     A.  Initially it was done at Wroughton when I saw Wing Commander Coker. 

   111.  DR JONES:  That is when it was first found?     A.  I think you took part in that medical at that particular time. 

   112.  DR JONES:  I did an audit on it.  I was not part of it.     A.  You were there when Wing Commander Coker dropped me. 

   113.  DR JONES:  That was where it was first investigated?     A.  That was where it was first diagnosed. 

   114.  DR JONES:  Have you subsequently had any expert input into it?     A.  Yes I did.  On tests that I have had not recently but over a period of years at my local hospital they have said that there is an immune problem. 

   115.  DR JONES:  Which hospital is that?     A.  The General Hospital at South Tyneside.  South Tyneside General Hospital.  At the moment I am under the transplant team at the (?) Hospital for a triple bypass and heart repair.  That is part of the condition.  I also have diabetes now. 

   116.  DR JONES:  Apart from the immune deficiency situation are there any other aspects of your health at present which you believe to be attributable?     A.  I have a PTSD problem, arthritis, diabetes. 

   117.  DR JONES:  When did the diabetes develop?     A.  Four years ago.  I have sleep apnoea since I came back from the Gulf. 

   118.  DR JONES:  Do you need insulin or are you on tablets for your diabetes?     A.  I am on tablets. 

   119.  DR JONES:  In your evidence here which you have written you advance the belief: “As an organisation we would like to see a publication of all the current medical information regarding Gulf War Syndrome which should contain not only the facts as they stand but any personal observations,” et cetera.  I wonder about the feasibility of that.  If what has been published already was to be gathered together into one source it would probably stretch this room.     A.  That is a reference to the MoD.  What is not published is the Medical Assessment Programme, the true publication of what they have found out at the Medical Assessment Programme.  A lot of lads when their general practitioners have asked the MAP programme for the results of various tests, most of them come back saying they are within the required parameters.  Parameters are like goalposts, you can move them all the way round the football field.  That does not help anybody.  It certainly does not help consultants at hospitals.  I have seen quite a few consultants.  When they look at my notes they say, “I see you served in the Gulf.  I have seen quite a lot of your lads with this problem,” but nobody will say that this is a genuine illness. 

   120.  DR JONES:  You are elsewhere rather critical of the Medical Assessment Programme.  Is the basis of your unhappiness about it the communications side, in other words the lack of communication?     A.  The Medical Assessment Programme is not done in fairness to the veteran.  It is not done for the veteran’s benefit; it is done for the Ministry of Defence’s benefit.  You get nothing out of it.  You do not find out what has happened to your bloods.

   121.  DR JONES:  So there is a breakdown down in communication?     A.  They are quite willing to communicate with you and with general practitioners but it is all the same.  If you see the answers it does not matter what is wrong with the person, it is exactly the same answer.  It is like somebody is just reaming it off on the photocopier.  There is no individuality about it and it is not a genuine medical as such.  Lads went for the medical assessment hoping that they would find that there would be some sort of diagnosis and treatment given and that did not occur. 

   122.  DR JONES:  So really you are very unhappy about its stereotypical nature?     A.  As an Association we think that this was done just to put into the public’s eye that something was being done but in fact nothing is being done.  It is no different at all.  In fact, I bumped into the ex Defence Minister this morning and I was stood talking to him, not Hoon but John Reid.  He says to me, “What has happened since I left?  How far have you got?”  And I said, “Nowhere.  It is he exactly the same.  It was the same when you took over and it is exactly the same now.”

DR JONES:  Thank you very much. 

   123.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Could I ask two questions.  The first is that your statement which we have in front of us is based on your chairmanship of the Gulf Veterans branch but are you yourself in receipt of a war pension?     A.  Yes I am, 100 per cent. 

   124.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  And the second question is the type of programme of injections you had - the regular ones - is that something that was suffered or delivered to the other troops in the Gulf on that sort of basis of every few days apparently, according to what you told us?     A.  Yes, the inoculation procedure out in the Gulf was really chaotic.  As a member of the RAMC, believe it or not, I was totally ashamed of it.  There was no proper inoculation procedure followed.  It was quite slap‑dash.  As a medical unit you could be given injections by an artilleryman who had just done a first aid course.  It was absolutely chaotic.  You did not know what was being given.  They did not know the doses.  Some of the medical officers even refused to sign books because they said, “We are not signing for it because there are too many inoculations going on,” and they turned round and wrote on it. 

   125.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Cammock, you have given a very full description of what you went through and you have also touched on a number of points which you wish to make as Chairman of the Gulf Veterans Association but is there anything else you would like to say on that aspect?     A.  Yes there is.  Two of the other factors that you have asked about today, one was about the NAPS tablets.  Not every unit took the NAPS tablet exactly the same.  You could take extra NAPS tablets.  I have taken supplies to a unit and when I have got to that unit it has been just at meal time and you go to the mess tent to get a meal because you have got hours and hours travelling back in convoy systems.  As you draw your meal you are given your NAPS tablets by a duty officer at that particular place.  The best place for him to grab all of the lads was in mess tent.  One guy came and he gave me ‑ and this was a Guards unit ‑ two NAPS tablets.  I said, “What do I want two NAPS tablets for?  I have taken mine.”  He says, “I am ordering you now to take those NAPS tablets.”  I had to stand there and take the two NAPS tablets.  I sat at a big long table with a lot of these guards and they were all doing the same, they were all taking NAPS tablets twice a day.  Two tablets twice a day instead of one tablet three times a day. 

   126.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You made that point a little earlier.     A.  It was chaotic.  There was no proper organisation of it.  The other thing that was picked up before on Khamisiyah is that Khamisiyah was an extremely large depot.  That is why it took four days to blow it up.  There were 114 underground bunkers and 26 surface bunkers.  The surface bunkers were each the size of a large hypermarket.  When they opened them up they found artillery shells with sarin in them and that was tested at that particular time and the order was given to blow it up.  It was 3888 Battalion of the United States Army.  They had one British unit, 22 EOD Unit from the Ordinance Depot set-up.  When that explosion took place that unit was filming it because it was such a big depot and they wanted to see what a big bang looked like and on the film there was a big yellow mushroom cloud that then started going out into a circle.  We know now from the American JEO department that that footprint, they call it, at Khambisiyah travelled right the way down the Wadi al Batin right up to Riyadh and right down as far as Al Jubayl.  In that particular area at that time all the British units had had their NBC equipment withdrawn off them.  NBC equipment was drawn off us on 4 March so nobody had any NBC stuff at all. 

   127.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Good.  Well, thank you very much.  Just one last question.  What is your view as to the Government’s attitude to this inquiry?  Are you saying that they should take part in this inquiry or hold a separate inquiry?  What is your view about that?     A.  I think they will probably prefer to have a separate inquiry.  I do not think they are going to be keen on taking part in this inquiry.  The Minister this morning asked me what I thought the results of this inquiry would be and how it would affect the issue. 

   128.  THE CHAIRMAN:  We know that the veterans have been calling for an inquiry for at least seven years and nothing has so far happened.     A.  This is the first time it has happened, although we have spoken to the American Congress on numerous occasions and the Institute of Medicines in the States.  I know that a lot of GPs when they phone us at the office and speak to us about various cases of theirs - specifically about a lad who has a PTSD problem and has been treated within his local area health authority (because now most of the hospitals are private trusts and they will only accept a lad in the psychiatric field for so long).  If they cannot cure it, they do not know what to do with him, so the GP then has to start looking round for military units to take him, one of the units which itself has restrictions by its own charter.  When we are talking to GPs one of the things that they say is that they find great difficulty in referring a lad on for further testing because the Ministry of Defence still keeps making public knowledge that there is not a problem with the Gulf veterans, that they are all a load of whingers, and there is not a problem with them.  We know that exactly 637 lads have died through their parents having contacted us or their wives and having told us that the person has died.  I know the Ministry of Defence figure that is done by the University of Manchester is higher than that at 644 but we believe it is higher than that still because the MoD only count their deaths when they get a post mortem result.  We count the deaths when we get a phone call from the parents saying, “We are burying him on such‑and‑such a day.” 

   129.  THE CHAIRMAN: Can you see any reason why the MoD should not co‑operate with this inquiry?     A.  It is purely down to fiscal policies, purely to fiscal policies.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Have we any further questions?  Mr Cammock, thank you very much indeed for coming to give your evidence this morning.  We will rise now and this afternoon we have a number of witnesses ‑ they are all here ‑ so we will resume again at 2 o’clock this afternoon with Terence Walker.  Those of you who we will not see again, can I thank you very much indeed for coming this morning.

After a short adjournment

THE CHAIRMAN: Ladies and gentlemen, can we resume.  I hope that you all managed to find some refreshment in the neighbourhood; there are places around but they may not be apparent at first sight.  Do let me repeat again that if there is anything more we can do to make this experience more comfortable for you, please let us know.  In which case, I think we can start with our first witness for this afternoon who is Terence Edward Walker.

MR TERENCE EDWARD WALKER, Called

   130.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Perhaps you could begin in the usual way by giving your name and address for the purposes of the shorthand note.       A.  Terence Edward Walker, 49 The Ruddings, Wheldrake, York.

   131.  THE CHAIRMAN:  There is a statement you have prepared of which we now have a revised copy and perhaps you could take us through that.  I think you served in the Royal Army Ordinance Corps.       A.  Yes.

   132.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Perhaps you could take us through your statement.       A.  I enlisted into the Armed Forces on 9 January 1978.  I have served in Northern Ireland, the Falklands on Operation Corporate, the Gulf War and other operational units within Germany and the UK.  In October 1990, I was posted to Stores Platoon 11 Armoured Workshops REME in Soest, Germany.  The unit at the time was helping the 7th Armoured Workshops getting battle ready for Operation Granby as part of 7th Armoured Brigade.  In December 1990, we were given our orders to move to the Gulf Region as part of 4 Armoured Brigade.  The unit was deployed to Al Jubayl on 8 January 1991.

   133.  THE CHAIRMAN:  May I just interrupt you there and ask you what the state of your health was at that time.       A.  I was 100 per cent fit.  Before leaving our base in Soest, we were ordered to the unit medical centre to receive a number of vaccines prior to deployment.  These vaccines, as I now know today, were Anthrax, Pertussis. cholera, typhoid, polio and yellow fever.  We were also given anti-malarial tablets.  On the same day that I received these vaccines, I had a local anaesthetic at the military dentist to have a tooth removed and to have my military record brought up to date.  After receiving this anaesthetic, six in all, I had a bad reaction and I was bedded down for two to three days with a bad muscle spasm in my back.  I believe that the vaccine and the anaesthetic mixed together had caused this problem.  On 8 January, the unit deployed to the Gulf Region from Germany arriving in the early hours on 9 January and then was transported to the camp Blackadder in Al Jubayl.  While we were in Al Jubayl, we were once again ordered by section to have more immunisations that were not known.  These immunisations were not carried out by medical personnel but by a military trained officer within our unit.  While we were in the transit camp, we were exposed to organophosphates three or four times daily.  This had a knock-down effect on the unit with some personnel moved to 33 Field Hospital in Al Jubayl with unknown illnesses and the unit had to be reshuffled around to cover those who were in hospital.

   134.  THE CHAIRMAN:  When you say that you were exposed to organophosphates, what actually happened?  How were you exposed?       A.  The MoD employed the local people from Al Jubayl.  What happened was that they came round to the camp areas, especially the censored areas and the wash-down areas, and sprayed everything whether or not we were inside the tents asleep.  They just came round, stuck the gun inside the tent and just literally sprayed the whole place, especially the wash-down areas where we went to have showers.  The walls had an oily substance and it smelt really bad.  On 17 January, we were ordered to take the NAPS tablets.  This was the first time I had ever seen these and I had never trained on them before.  I took these three times a day for 47 days.  For 47 days, I was on cloud nine and was always running to the toilet with stomach pains and diarrhoea.  That day, the unit was also issued with BATS tablets and Dosimeters.  On 19 and 20 January, I was ordered to the dock area of Al Jubayl to collect a shipment of vehicles coming from Germany for our unit.  At about 0115 hours, the ship finally docked and we set about the task of removing the vehicles from the boat. This took about 45 minutes.  That night, the silence was broken by two huge explosions.  The alarms all around the area started to scream and then the air raid sirens started.  There was near panic all around as everybody suddenly realised that we were a target for Saddam’s scud missiles.  There was no time to worry about the lack of air raid sirens prior to the airburst.  Above all the chaos, there was one sound that was more penetrating than any other sound and momentarily it took my mind away from the actual air raid as I realised that the sound was the chemical alarms going off.  In the few seconds that it took me to get my respirator on, I could smell a sharp acidy odour and see a yellowish mist floating around the area and, at that time, I could not get a good seal on my respirator and I started to choke and cough and it felt as if someone had poured pure chilli oil on my skin and rubbed it in.  That morning – and this was the only time during the war – those who were at the dock area were told to hand in their NBS suits for burning and then we were issued with new ones to bring our equipment up to date.  After moving out of Al Jubayl and into the desert, we once again received more vaccines at 5 Armoured Field Hospital.  This was the only time that my BMED 27 had any immunisations recorded on it.  Since then, my BMED 27 has gone missing from my records.  During the air and ground war, the chemical alarms were always going off.  At one time, I had a reading of 3 bar G on my chemical agent monitor which detected an agent.  I reported to my officer commanding and was told to go away.

   135.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you just go back for a moment to the two explosions.  What was the date of those explosions?       A.  The 19 and 20 January.

   136.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Where did they occur?       A.  That happened in Al Jubayl in Saudi Arabia.

   137.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you know the cause of those explosions or what did you discover?      A.  The MoD has given a number of reasons why the two explosions occurred and the alarms went off.  One was jettison of fuel from the aircraft that was flying across but aircraft were flying across every day and it never happened before and then next they said it was the sonic boom from the aircraft flying across.

   138.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And that was their only explanation?       A.  That was their explanation.  After the war, on 28 February 1991 and still in our frontline location in Kuwait, we were stood down from NBC Black.  All our IPE and chemical alarms were packed away.  The unit had the task of clearly the Basra highway.  Also, the unit was sent back into Iraq to collect undamaged Iraqi vehicles to place in a compound in Kuwait.  By this time, we were working in t-shirts and combats only.  The unit returned to Al Jubayl around the end of March prior to returning back to Germany on 8 April 1991.  Once back in Germany and all the vehicles back in unit location, we had to wash and repaint the vehicles back to European colours.  At first, we used the unit wash-down point but were told to stop using it as a signal had been sent to all Op Granby units in our area to use 3 Divisional wash-down point.

   139.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You refer here and others have referred to Operation Granby; what exactly was Operation Granby?       A.  Operation Granby was the name given to British Forces operation in the Gulf operations.  Since I have returned back to the Gulf, I have reported sick no more than 26 times to my medical officer whilst I was still in the Army from May 1991 to November 1992.  I came out of the Army and went on to the long-term reserves but was medically discharged from the long-term reserves in October 1993, ten months down the line.  That year I applied for a war pension.  I have been diagnosed with Gulf War Syndrome by a number of doctors.  I applied for Gulf War Syndrome the same year, 1993, and I am still waiting to go to appeal about my condition for Gulf War Syndrome.  In 1994, I was sent to the Desert Storm Syndrome Assessment Programme, which at the time was in RAF Wroughton and under the command of Wing Commander Bill Coker.  I presented the conditions I was suffering from but nothing was found apart from suffering from PTSD and fatty infiltration of the liver.  I was submitted to Wroughton for further investigations and had a number of tests done for these conditions and I was given a possible diagnosis of Leishmaniasis Tropical.  However, when I refused to have the investigation done and I applied for a war pension for these conditions, I was turned down for the condition fatty infiltration of the liver which was put down to my obesity.  Other veterans I know who have been diagnosed with this condition by the same doctor have received a war pension.  I was also the first Gulf veteran to go through the psychological assessment for PTSD at RAF Wroughton.  In 1996, I applied for my preserve pension and received this in April 1996, after undergoing a full Army medical in Tidworth(?).  In 1997, I received a 100 per cent war pension after having more tests and further investigations by doctors and consultants around the country.  I would like to point out that I have also been diagnosed by the War Pension Agency as having Gulf War Syndrome from a letter sent to RAF Wroughton looking for information on my claim for a war pension but, when I applied for this condition, I have heard nothing.  As I say in my statement, I am on a 100 per cent war pension and suffering from the following, some of which have been accepted by the Agency: Chronic Fatigue Syndrome, Irritable Bowel Syndrome, asthma, osteoarthritis, PTSD, coryza, seronegative spondylitis, temporary loss of memory, night sweats, loss of sleep, and excess urinating which is not accepted by the Agency; stomach pains, sickness, joint inflammation, muscle pains, and DU poisoning which again is not accepted by the Agency; fatty infiltration of the liver which is not accepted by the Agency; lower back pain and inversion injury left ankle.  My claim for depleted uranium poisoning was rejected because the Veterans Agency said that it was not founded, even though the MoD and Veterans Agency have not tested anybody from Gulf War I.

   140.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Were the other symptoms which you have set out here, other than those which you say were not accepted, all accepted as the basis of your war pension?       A.  The ones not accepted?

   141.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, the ones not found ---       A.  They have not been accepted by the War Pensions Agency.

   142.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I am sorry, the ones which have not been accepted are numbers 11, 16 and 17.       A.  That is right.

   143.  THE CHAIRMAN:  All the others have been accepted?       A.  They certainly have, yes.

   144.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And, on the basis of that, you have your 100 per cent war pension?               A.   Yes.

   145.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Just explain to me again, your anxiety and what you want this Tribunal to do is what?  What are you hoping that this investigation will prove as far as you are concerned?       A.  First of all, I would like the Government and the MoD to come forward to give evidence.  Obviously, I would like to find out why I am ill.  Even though I have a 100 per cent war pension and I have applied for Gulf War Syndrome, it is the principle of it because, if I die and they put it down to Gulf War Syndrome, my family will get nothing.

   146.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Say that again.  Why does it matter to you or your family after you are dead whether it is Gulf War Syndrome or not?       A.  If I die and the coroner’s report says “Gulf War Syndrome” even though doctors up and down the country have noted it and it has not been accepted by the War Pensions Agency, my family will get nothing at all.

   147.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I follow.  If it had been accepted as Gulf War Syndrome, then you would expect your family after your death to receive a pension?       A.  That is right.

   148.  THE CHAIRMAN:  That is a very clear statement and we are very grateful for it.  Have you been discussing it with others as to what the two huge explosions were?       A.  The line that the MoD ---

   149.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I know the line the MoD took, you have explained that to us, but what do you take to be the truth or perhaps you do not know?       A.  I believe that a chemical was used on that night.  There is no other explanation.  The alarms that were set up around the perimeter of the docks area all started sounding off.  The Director General of Porton Down, Graham Pearson, said that the equipment provided to the British Forces to detect and mnitor chemical warfare agencies is highly effective and is second to none.  He is also quoted as saying that, if one alarm goes off, then you can presume it is a false alarm but that, if more than one, two or three go off, then you can guarantee that a chemical agent is present.

   150.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You have described your symptoms very well, if I may say so.  To what, in your mind, do you attribute those symptoms?       A.  Mainly to the vaccines and the amount of vaccines.  One the first day that we received the vaccines, I must have had around eight or nine vaccines on that day not knowing what they were and nothing was recorded.  The only ones that were recorded on my BMED 27, which I believe you have a copy of, was the Anthrax and Pertussis.  On the left-hand side where it says all the vaccines, the last two entries say Anthrax and Pertussis but the batch numbers have actually been put in the wrong places.  The Anthrax batch number is 34HE.  When I sent the letter to the MoD questioning about this Anthrax batch number, they said it was never issued and that it had failed its quality control test and that British troops had never received it, but it is here in black and white on my FMED 4 and the excuse I received was that ---

   151.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you talking about the last two entries?       A.  Yes, the last two entries.

   152.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Finally, what now do you expect or hope that the MoD will do either for the sake of this inquiry or for your own sake?       A.  I think it would be in the best interests of everybody if the MoD came along to give evidence and put their side of the story instead of spinning it altogether and keep telling these lies.  I think it would be in their best interests.

   153.  DR JONES:  I would like to begin with a small question.  You had this nasty reaction after your dental treatment on the day of your first vaccines.       A.  That is right.

   154.  DR JONES:  Had you ever had a local anaesthetic before for anything?       A.  Only when I was a child.

   155.  DR JONES:  In the first submission that you gave, not the one you just read out, I get the impression that abnormal behaviour and illness started pretty well immediately you arrived home.       A.  That is right.

   156.  DR JONES:  There was no gap?       A.  No.  I was feeling the effects of this when I was in the Gulf, self-discipline was just flung out of the window.  I was constantly feeling tired and my joints were swelling up.

   157.  DR JONES:  Two other points of detail.  You referred to depleted uranium and put it on your list of problems; what is the evidence for that?       A.  The unit that I was actually serving was an armoured recovery unit which actually followed the main battle group into Iraq and we repaired any vehicles that were hit by enemy fire.  Every time we went to repair those vehicles, they were in locations surrounded by enemy tanks that had been hit by depleted uranium.  We were constantly driving through these locations, sleeping in those locations, having our food in those locations and we were searching vehicles as well that had been hit by depleted uranium.

   158.  DR JONES:  So, your inclusion of that item is that you certainly were exposed?             A.  Yes.

   159.  DR JONES:  The diagnosis of fatty infiltration of the liver which I think was first made in RAF Wroughton?       A.  Yes, RAF Wroughton in November 1994.

   160.  DR JONES:  Was that as a result of a liver biopsy?       A.  No, it was not, they did an ultrasound scan.  They carried out an ultrasound scan and blood tests.

   161.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  I would like to ask a few small questions.  First of all, you look a very young man; how old are you and how old were you when you went to the Gulf?     A.  I was 32 when I went to the Gulf.

   162.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Secondly, are you still working?       A.  No.

   163.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  The other question, which you probably will not be able to answer but there may be people around who can, is that you said it was local people who sprayed the organophosphates.  I did not realise that it was local people.  Do you know if any other people who are appearing before us happen to know whether the Saudi locals contracted any illnesses?       A.  Offhand, I do not know.  The MoD had moved into the area and obviously they wanted to keep the fly-borne diseases down and the only way they could do that was to actually employ the local population in that area to come round and spray the camp areas.  It was not only the local people who were spraying, it was military personnel as well.

   164.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much indeed for your evidence.  It is very good of you to come.  If there is anything that you would particularly want this inquiry to investigate, though I think you have been fairly clear what your objectives are, you can anticipate that we will.       A.  Thank you.

The Witness Withdrew

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think the next witness is Mr Alcorn.

MR JASON ALCORN, Called

   165.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Alcorn, could I begin by thanking you for coming to give your evidence.  Could you start by giving your name and address for the purposes of the shorthand note.       A.  I am Jason Alcorn, 40 Barnsley Road, Brierley, Barnsley.

   166.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I see that you have prepared a statement for us and perhaps you could take us through that.  Briefly to begin with, I think you served with the Duke of Wellington Regiment.       A.  That is correct.

   167.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did you see service in the Gulf?       A.  Yes.

   168.  THE CHAIRMAN:  For what period was that?       A.  From January to March.

   169.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Perhaps you could now take us through your statement.       A.  I was part of the Duke of Wellington Band which was selected to form with 28 Ghurkha Transport Regiment to form the Ghurkha Ambulance Group to provide casualty evacuation for 1 Armoured Field Ambulance with 7 Armoured Brigade.  Before deployment, I was a fit 19-year old musician with no health problems and a mild, easy-going temperament.  On receiving orders, we went to Aldershot for embarkation and to meet up with 28 Ghurkha Ambulance Group and to undergo training.  At that time we received malaria tablets and also vaccinations but I do not know what they were.  We arrived in Saudi Arabia at the beginning of January and were placed in a holding camp at Al Jubayl.  We then left the holding camp to join the Ambulance crew with (?) Squadron RCT to then link with Dressing Station 1 Alpha which was part of 1 Armoured Field Ambulance in support of 7 Armoured brigade.  Whilst in the holding area, we experienced a number of NBC alerts which necessitated the wearing of full protective nuclear biological & chemical suits.

   170.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Just before you leave that, was there any investigation as to what the cause of those alerts were?  Is it possible that those were just false alarms?       A.  I do not know.  We were just told to suit up and we did so.

   171.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I suppose that, if they had been merely false alarms, you would not have been required to put on your kit.       A.  No, not if they were known to be false alarms.  After arriving at the dressing station, we were subjected to a vaccination programme.  I remember there being a line and we were told to roll both sleeves up.  We were then subjected to about 11 to 12 injections in either arm.  No informed consent was given or asked for.  When asked what we were receiving, I was told that we had been given just other routine vaccinations.  Later, I learned that these vaccinations were anthrax, whooping cough and bubonic plague as well as other vaccinations classified as secret.  We were also then told to start to take two types of tablets, nerve agent protection system and biological agent treatment system.  I think the biological tablets were only taken for a short period of time before we were told to stop.  I remember that every morning after taking these NAPS tablets my hands and lower jaw would become numb.  After seeking help, I was told that this was normal as my nerves were being protected.  Also, I produced a higher than normal volume of urine every day.  During our time at the Dressing Station, we had numerous alarms which required the wearing of NBC suits, sometimes for up to a few days at a time.  It was difficult to know if it was a false alarm or not as the sensory alarms also sounded.  During the ground war, we went through Saudi Arabia into Iraq and then Kuwait.  We also passed through burning oil fields thick with black smoke which looked like night-time to the naked eye. We returned to Saudi Arabia to a holding station before being flown home during March.  

Following return from the Gulf, I noticed a gradual deterioration in my health over the subsequent years.  This I thought was a response from the increased disruptive workload schedule in the regimental band.  When seeking help from the medical officer, I was told to leave the Army and get another career as my present career was stagnant and I was becoming bored.  On leaving the Army and the changing career, I have continued to deteriorate.  With having a family, I have no place to hide and am unable to continue playing the stereotypical male of not seeking help.  Since I applied for a war pension and received my medical notes from the Army I noticed that my original BMED 27 has been destroyed and I was issued with a new one, a replacement one.  

My symptoms and conditions are as follows: chronic fatigue syndrome which is constantly being tired and never waking up refreshed; concentration lapses and these are apparent when having a conversation in that I lose the topic of the conversation or the thread in the middle or I will go off and do something else and also I do strange things like putting the kettle in the fridge and things like that; disturbed sleep patterns, cycles of not being able to sleep and waking up multiple times during the night; intermittent depression coming in cycles for no reason and which can last up to a week; intrusive thoughts, events which happened, seeing dead bodies on the road and attending to a colleague with questions of, “Could I have done more?”; loss of power and function in both hands, pain and dull ache and I use the grip of function in that, when I grasp an object, I can drop it or think that I have an object in my hand only to drop it again and be quite clumsy; a low libido, the majority of time I have to be persuaded as I do not have any interest; memory loss, I forget day-to-day events or occasions I have heard about in the last five minutes or have to be reminded to complete tasks or carry out tasks; mood swings, daily occurrences, often with no trigger, can change instantly from a good mood to a bad mood and back again and then I am left wondering what had actually happened; obsessional traits, constantly checking car alarms or whether I have locked doors and constantly tidying up; rhinitis, sore nose, permanent irritation and the sense of feeling full; feelings of separation, feelings of being numb to life, home life, marriage and my family; short tempered, prior to going to the Gulf, I never lost my temper easily and now I can lose it at the smallest thing; paranoia, thinking everyone, including my family, are talking about me, are against me or do not like me; and night sweats.

   172.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Some of the symptoms on this list are symptoms that other people who have come from the Gulf have complained of.  Have you discussed those symptoms with your doctor from time to time?       A.  Yes.  I see my GP regularly and I have been under an ENT specialist and I am under two psychiatrists.

   173.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Some of these symptoms have technical names; do they come from you or from the doctor you have discussed this with?       A.  They come from the doctor.

   174.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, as it were, he has provided you with a list based on what you have been told and that is how it comes about.       A.  Yes.

   175.  THE CHAIRMAN:  As far as you are concerned, to what do you attribute those symptoms now?       A.  The multiple vaccinations, the medication programme if you like with the NAPS tablets and BATS tablets and vaccinations.

   176.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Would you say they are about the same as they were when you returned from the Gulf or have they been getting worse every year?       A.  Do you mean the symptoms?

   177.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.       A.  I have noticed a gradual deterioration over the years.

   178.  THE CHAIRMAN:  In all of them or in some of them more than others?       A.  In the majority.

   179.  DR JONES:  Would you expand on your pension status at the moment?       A.  I am currently in receipt of a 20 per cent war pension for signs and symptoms of ill-defined conditions: rhinitis and adjustment disorder with prolonged depression reaction.  The last label was given by the War Pensions Agency and not by medical …

   180.  DR JONES:  Would you just repeat it, please.       A.  Adjustment disorder with prolonged depressive reaction.

   181.  DR JONES:  We had an earlier submission from you and then the one you have just given us.  In the earlier submission, you mentioned PTSD but you do not mention it in your second submission.       A.  I have just listed the symptoms rather than give the terminology.

   182.  DR JONES:  Is it a diagnosis that you have actually been given?       A.  It is a diagnosis that has been given by two psychiatrists that I see.

   183.  DR JONES:  But it did not form part of the pension award?       A.  It has been rejected.

   184.  DR JONES:  What is your work status?  Can you work?       A.  Yes.

   185.  DR JONES:  Is that as a musician?       A.  No, as a charge nurse.

   186.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Do you find work very difficult?       A.  At times, yes.  I work within the NHS with some people who are very kind and considerate and, if I do have problems, I just let them know and provisions are made.

   187.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  What sort of sick days have you had off in the period that you have been working for an NHS Trust?       A.  I have not actually accrued any sick days because I only work a couple of days and have a day off.

   188.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Are you working part time?       A.  No, I work full time.  For the work that I carry out on the wards, I am not always in patient contact.  I can be given other duties to do.

   189.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Just to follow up Dr Jones’s question, your current war pension is based on 20 per cent, I think?       A.  That is correct.

   190.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What do you hope might be the outcome of this inquiry?       A.  That Gulf War Syndrome will be recognised and accepted as a medical condition.

   191.  THE CHAIRMAN:   In which case, what would you hope in financial terms?       A.  I do not really expect any financial terms, only that the label is recognised and accepted by the Government.

   192.  THE CHAIRMAN:  In your first letter you also mentioned – and you may have mentioned it again to us but I am not sure I heard it – the question of depleted uranium; is that a problem as far as you are concerned?       A.  I do not know if we ever came into contact with depleted uranium or not.

   193.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Alcorn, is there anything else that you would like to tell us or any questions you would like to ask of the inquiry?       A.  Just that even with writing down the evidence, I may have forgotten things that happened due to forgetfulness and I hope that the evidence will go some way to explain the decision of Gulf War Syndrome and also the effect on the quality of life it has on servicemen now is disruptive.

   194.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Will you be returning to Yorkshire tonight?       A.  Yes.

   195.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And taking up your work again tomorrow?       A.  No.  I have special leave to come here; I will not return to work until later in the week.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you again for coming.

The Witness Withdrew

THE CHAIRMAN:  The next witness is Mrs Warriner.

MRS VICKY WARRINER, Called

   196.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mrs Warriner, first of all thank you for coming today.  Perhaps you could give your name and address for the shorthand note.       A.  Vicky Warriner, 95A High Street, Peterborough, PE2 8DT.

   197.  THE CHAIRMAN:  We know from your first information which you provided for the inquiry that you met your husband I think in 1992.       A.  Yes.

   198.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You were then married in 1994 but subsequently things went wrong and I think you are now divorced.       A.  Yes.

   199.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think you had a daughter, Catherine, who was born in 1999.             A.  Yes.

   200.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And I think it is mainly about her that you are going to tell us this afternoon.       A.  Yes, I am.

   201.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Then, if you would begin and tell us about her and what happened.        A.  My ex-husband was in the first Gulf War and we did not really speak about it very much but I had seen a lot in the newspapers before I met him and, when I met him, I asked him about the injections he had received because I had seen deformed babies or stories about them in the paper.  He told me that, like the other gentlemen were saying, he walked through a tent with both his sleeves rolled up and that they were jabbing him in each arm.  He was not altogether sure what he was given.  He also told me that he was given tablets which did not make him feel very well and he spoke to people about them and they told him to keep taking them.  When he was in the Gulf, there was a magazine they were given to keep up their morale and, on 22 January 1999, they spoke about NAPS and BAPS and basically it spoke about them saying there were a lot of silly stories and rumours about them but to keep taking them and it just ended by saying, “The lesson is easy when your Commander gives the order, keep taking the tablets.”  So, he was basically told to just keep taking them.  I had my son in 1996; I had a normal pregnancy; I fell pregnant straightaway; there were no problems; it was great.  In 1997, I was pregnant and went for a dating scan and was told that there was no heartbeat and that the baby had died and they dated it at nine weeks.  In 1998, I had another pregnancy and went for a dating scan and was told then that the baby’s heart was not beating and that it had died at 11 weeks.  I had had no loss of blood; I did not know that the baby had died.  So, they called it an incomplete miscarriage for both of them and I had a D&C for both.  In 1998 I became pregnant again and I had a scare, spotting, just between the dating scan and the 20-week scan.  I had a scan and they said everything was fine and they told me that, at the 20-week scan, I would be looked at and checked more carefully because I had had this scare.  At the 20-week scan, they told me that everything was fine and that the baby was healthy.  On 15 January 1999, I went for a routine check-up because I had had a son by Caesarean because he was breech.  They told me I could have a natural childbirth which is what I wanted but I just wanted to make sure that everything was okay.  I saw a registrar – the consultant was away – and voiced my concerns to the registrar and, all throughout my pregnancy, I had seen stories and was talking to my midwife about my worries about the Gulf War and he told me to just relax.  At a routine check-up, I said that I was not happy and asked to have a portable scan.  So, the registrar did a portable scan.  It took him a long time to find the heartbeat, but eventually he said that everything was fine.  I still was not relaxed, so I asked for a proper scan that day.  He was fine; he did not say that I could not have it.  I went for the scan and my ex-husband was talking to the scanning lady saying, “Are you sure it is a girl because we have bought all the clothes?” and, as soon as she put the gel and the monitor on my stomach, I just saw her face drop and I just knew that something was wrong.  She would not discuss it; she told us that she would talk to us once she had confirmed her findings.  Then I had to go and get the heartbeat monitored and I could not stop crying because I knew that something was wrong.  Finally, we were taken into a room and told that the baby was 35 weeks and two days and I was told that the baby had hydrocephalus and, from what she could see, a cyst in her brain that had wiped out most of her brain mass and that her body was measuring 27 weeks and her head was measuring 39 weeks.  I said, “I want her out now” and they said, “We are going to give you a Caesarean today because being inside you is not helping the baby.”  Before I had the Caesarean, they took blood from me, lots of different capsules of blood, and they talked about toxoplasmosis and whether I had been with any cats or any animals and I said I had not.  I had no objection to them testing my blood and they tested my ex-husband’s blood as well.  When I was speaking to them before I actually had Catherine, in my medical notes, it was noted that I was very worried because I think it could be due to the injections that my ex-husband had had in the Gulf because this sounded very similar.  I had a spinal in order that I would be awake during the operation and my husband could be there because I was frightened that she would die before I saw her by the time I came round from a general.  There were lots of people in the theatre.  When she was born, she was whipped away very quickly and my husband was called to the resuscitating place in the corner and he was shown her abnormalities.  Then he came back to me as I was being stapled and I asked him to tell me but he would not at first and he was crying but I said that I needed to know and he started running through what was wrong with her.  She had no ears; she had widely-spaced eyes but she could not blink because of the pressure from the hydrocephalus behind them, and the nurses told me afterwards that they thought she was probably blind.  She had a bilateral cleft lip and palate that had taken half her nose away; she had no thumbs; she had clubbed feet and poorly formed joints and I later found out from the autopsy that she had a set of ribs missing as well.

   202.  THE CHAIRMAN:  This was obviously a great shock as far as you were concerned.         A.  It was a complete shock.

   203.  THE CHAIRMAN:  To what do you attribute this sad event?       A.  I believe personally that it was something to do with the tablets and the injections they were having.  I have read in lots of places that they say they tested them but, when they are combined, they think they have an effect.

   204.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Of course, it was a long time after this.       A.  Yes, it was.

   205.  THE CHAIRMAN:  This baby was conceived in 1998.       A.  Yes.

   206.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And he would have had his injections and so on in 1991.       A.  Yes.

   207.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, what do you think may have happened?       A.  My blood results came back and all my chromosomes came back normal.  They tested Catherine’s as well and we were asked if we wanted to see a genetic professor to talk about this.  We thought it might be Goldenhar Syndrome but, when we saw a genetics professor, he said there were things that could not match.  When we went to see the genetic professor – and there is a letter – he told us that he had never seen a baby in his whole life, and he had been a professor for a long time, with the abnormalities Catherine had altogether in one baby before.  He was flabbergasted; he said that he did not know what to say and that, as far as he was aware – and he had looked in all his notes and on the system – there was not a syndrome for it and that it had never happened before or that it had never been recorded before.  In the letter …

   208.  CHAIRMAN:  Which letter is this?       A.  This is the letter dated 7 April 1999.

   209.  THE CHAIRMAN:  This is the letter from Addenbrooke’s?       A.  Yes, the genetics professor from Addenbrooke’s, on the second page in the second to last paragraph, he says, “As you know, Mr Warriner served in the Gulf War and wondered if this might be a factor.  In men the teratogenic effects of radiation and other noxious agents do not usually last beyond two or three months because of the rapid turnover of sperm” which is what you are saying, that it was a long time before Catherine was conceived.  However, it goes on to say, “Mutagenic effects can be longer lasting but rarer.  It therefore seems unlikely that an event occurring many years ago could still be having an effect.  On the other hand, our knowledge of what went on in the Gulf War is so limited that I would hesitate to completely rule this out.”  That is what I think has happened.  Everyone is testing the blood and I was part of the study by the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine.  They tested lots of blood but I do not think that it is in the blood, I think it is to do with the reproductive system being affected and I think it could be this mutagenic, although he is saying it is rare but it is longer lasting and no one can say, and I think it is to do with the sperm.

   210.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What he is saying there is that he thinks this is a very rare occurrence and he says it is impossible to say firmly one way or the other whether it is attributable but that there is a chance that it was attributable.       A.  It could be and that is what it says there.  He is saying that it seems unlikely, I take in what he is saying, but you cannot rule it out.  Although he is saying that mutagenic effects are rare, he said he had never seen a child like Catherine before. Also, in the baby-care unit after Catherine died – she lived for seven-and-a-half hours and received palliative care from Mark and myself and then died in his arms at 10.30 at night having been born at 1501 in the afternoon – my mum went to see the ladies in the special baby care unit and to see Catherine again because she could go and see her, and the ladies in the special baby care unit said that they had never seen such a damaged baby in over 20 years at that hospital.

   211.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You have put before us also a letter from your mother to the Prime Minister.       A.  Yes and the reply that came back from the Ministry of Defence.

   212.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did the specialist at Addenbrooke’s connect the two earlier miscarriages to this particular case?       A.  He said that he could not be sure because, after two miscarriages, they do not start investigating anything until you have three miscarriages in a row.

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think this is very much a matter for Dr Jones to ask any questions on.

   213.  DR JONES:  Am I right in thinking that you did not know your husband at the time he went to the Gulf War?       A.  I did not, no.

   214.  DR JONES:  You met him after he had come back?       A.  Yes.

   215.  DR JONES:  Between meeting him, marrying him and the separation, did you notice any signs of illness in him or abnormal behaviour?       A.  The only thing I can tell you is that Catherine was born in January 1999.  He was a very placid man, very patient.  In fact, he was the most patient person I think I have ever met.  He was very outgoing.  We already had a little boy and he was over the moon at the 20-week scan when we were told that we were having a little girl because the family would be complete.  When we had her in January, then we had an autopsy which gave no answers really and we did not get Catherine’s body back for a couple of weeks, so we had the funeral on 10 February.  He was a bit distant and he would not really talk about her.  Basically, he just said, “We have had a baby, she has died and that is it.”  He would not talk about it but I know that people grieve in different ways.  I just wanted to talk about it.  Also, I had a big stomach still and was dripping milk and I was scared to go out in a way for a couple of weeks because I was frightened that, because my stomach had not gone down and I was not still due for another month, people would stop and say, “Not long to go now”, so I was a bit scared.  Mark was there for me in the first couple of months; he would not talk about it but he was there.  Then he told me that he wanted to leave in the April.  He started to get very bad tempered but it was all aimed at me.  He was angry but he was not really shouting at me.  Whenever he answered a question, he was always snappy and just very bad tempered and I did not really recognise him.  He said he wanted to leave in the April and then, between April and the June, he stayed in the military house with me but, in the way he was acting, he was trying to get me to leave: he was really nasty and was saying lots of nasty things to me, things like, “Can you leave the room, please, because you being here is making me feel sick, looking at you.”  He was really horrible and I did not recognise him.  Then he did leave at the end of June.  Also, I spoke to the Army about his behaviour and they came and they spoke to him but he would not listen to anyone.  Then, he finally did leave at the end of June/beginning of July and we were served with a 90 day eviction notice and that was it.

   216.  DR JONES:  Until that last pregnancy, had he been healthy?       A.  Yes, healthy and very supportive.

   217.  DR JONES:  What was his job or was he still in the Army?       A.  He was still in the Army.

   218.  DR JONES:  Did he get promoted during that time?       A.  I cannot remember.  I think he did, actually, yes; I think he was promoted to a lance corporal or corporal.

   219.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Do you know how he is now?       A.  He is very angry.

   220.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  But in terms of his health.       A.  I am not altogether sure.  We keep communication up because we have a child together.  When Catherine died, he was offered a posting straight afterwards, a nice posting, Cyprus or Canada, we had to choose, and we decided on Canada.  When he left I said to him, “Surely you are not going to go” because our little boy was only three and we had to move house and it was quite traumatic for him because he had lost his sister – James came to the hospital and met her.  Nevertheless, Mark went to Canada in the November following Catherine’s death and took out a divorce petition on me three days before he left for my unreasonable behaviour and the second thing in the divorce petition was that I did not get over the death of the baby quickly enough, not in those words but basically that it was traumatic for both of us and that it took me longer to get over it which undermined the marriage.  He remarried straight after the divorce petition and, to be honest with you, I had quite a lot on my plate trying to find out what had gone on at the hospital because they had not picked anything up on the scans and trying to settle things down in the new area we were living in with my little boy and getting him into playschool.  I started doing a degree rather than go on benefits and I was trying to get my life back slowly but surely.  Now, when I speak to him, he found our recently about the articles in the paper – I did one of the articles in the Sunday Mirror – and he went completely berserk over it and said that he had been called up in the office and that they questioned him on it, but I did not speak to him beforehand because it has nothing to do with him.  He does not want to talk to the newspaper and, for me, there is no need to talk about it now, but he is just very angry and he has told me that he does not want me speaking to the media.  He does not know that I am here.

   221.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I quite understand that but are you saying that you now think that his attitude throughout the period of your marriage was, as it were, brought about by something which had happened to him in the Gulf?       A.  I think he blamed himself from Catherine from what he received in the Gulf.  We spoke about it but I said that I did not blame him because he did not have a choice as far as I am aware and from what he had told me because he had to have the injections and the tablets.  So, although I believe it is to do with them ---

   222.  THE CHAIRMAN:  When did you first talk to him about the injections and the tablets?  Was that after your first pregnancy?       A.  No, it was before I became pregnant.

   223.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before your first pregnancy and your first miscarriage?       A.  Yes.

   224.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Had you already discussed with him the injections he had received?     A.  Yes because I had seen the stories in the media and he was telling me that, when he was taking the tablets, they made him very sick.  He said that he just felt very sick and that he was worried about it.  I said, “What did you have?” and he said that they were just injections going in your arms, that he had just walked through a long tent and that he did not know what they were giving him.

   225.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, that was before your first miscarriage and did you then attribute to him the possibility of the drugs?       A.  I thought about it but, when I spoke to the doctors, they said that miscarriages were quite common.

   226.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, it was only as a result of the third pregnancy that things came to a head?       A.  Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much, Mrs Warriner.

DR JONES:  Many congratulations on your BSc in those circumstances.

THE CHAIRMAN:  I add my congratulations and also thank you for coming and preparing your excellent statement and the attachments.

The Witness Withdrew
THE CHAIRMAN:  I think the next witness is Mr Noel Baker.

MR NOEL BAKER, Called

   227.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Baker, you are a regular soldier.       A.  I was, yes.

   228.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you give your name and address for the purposes of the shorthand note, please.       A.  My name is Noel Baker and I live at 23 Bedford Avenue, Rainham, Kent.

   229.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Am I right in saying that you are currently suffering from Multiple Sclerosis?       A.  Yes, that is correct.

   230.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before you come to that, did you serve in the Gulf?      A.  Yes, I did.

   231.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you give us a short account of that, please.     A.  I enlisted into the Army in 1998 into the First Battalion of the Coldstream Guards and took the prize for being the shortest man in the battalion.

   232.  THE CHAIRMAN:  May I congratulate you on being a member of a decent regiment!  Did I hear you also say that you were a member of the First Battalion?       A.  I was.

   233.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So was I but that does not mean that I will give added weight to your evidence!       A.  Come on, sir, for a regular!  However, I did transfer to the 16/5 Queens Royal Lancers because I found it was easier to have a tank to carry my large pack and it seemed a lot cleaner and more exciting.  So, I transferred to the 16/5 and was posted to Herford in Germany in the late 1980s.  We were not due originally for Operation Granby but our regiment was so close to its (inaudible) back to the United Kingdom and handover with the 9/12 lancers that we had actually given most of our equipment away to the Queen’s Dragoon Guards who had sent their A Squadron to the Gulf so that they had all the best equipment because we had just recently upgraded the gun sites on the Scimitar(?) vehicles which had the new thin round for 30mm cannon.  So, we had actually given it away and then, at the very last moment when we had spanners and hammers and everything all laid out in the hangars ready to hand over to the incoming regiment, we got pushed into the frame that we were going to the Gulf and we deployed as what they originally termed as Operation Granby 1.5, which in turn meant that I deployed to the Operation Gulf in December 1990.  In the run-up to deployment, we were given multiple vaccines.  We were not requested, we were told that we will report to the med centre.  It was only in conversations with the medics that we were saying, “What are we getting this for then?” and they were saying, “It’s meningitis you are getting”, which we all thought funny because we only thought students got meningitis.  We were given anthrax and we were given the black death which we found highly hysterical because we thought we were going to fight Iraqis, not black rats.  Even though we actually wore black rats on our arms, we found it highly amusing that we were being given something from the middle ages, not something for the 20th century as we thought.

   234.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did they tell you that it was a vaccination against black death?     

A.  Yes, we were told that it was black death.  It did make both eyebrows raise at the same time rather than just individually.  I am sure you will know from being any form of soldier, to get a soldier to raise both eyebrows at once, it must be unusual.  Normally, they only put in the effort for one at least!

   235.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, that was bubonic plague.  I think you are the only person who has so far mentioned inoculation against bubonic plague.       A.  I spoke to somebody many years after who said they were given the option of whether they had it or not.  It did not transpire down to our level that we had an option.  We had all these things and obviously we were doing major fitness training to try and get battle ready and one of the ideas that my regiment implemented was the fact that we were dressed in what we call 3-Romeo, which is the full NBC protection kit.  Certainly, on the morning of one day when we had multiple injections, we then dressed into our NBC protection equipment and, when the air raid sirens in camp went off, we then played for about two hours in full respirator, gloves and boots akin to more like murder ball than football for several hours.  We were all feeling a little under the weather from the vaccinations that we had just received, sore arms and things like that, and then we had to run around wearing a respiratory.

   236.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Where were you at this time?       A.  We were at Harewood Barracks in Herford.

   237.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, still in England?       A. No, we were in Germany.  We played various sort of things like this and various other fitness regime training things, all feeling under the weather and a lot of us had aches, flu-type symptoms and also the runs as well.  Quite often, many of us would be a bit on the loose side to say the least!  So, we then deployed.  I deployed just over Christmas of 1990.  We moved straightaway.  Unlike many veterans, we seem to have gone to Blackadder lines.  My time there was about two hours before we got onto a bus or a truck, trekked out into the desert and then we started moving our vehicles through the holding areas further out into the desert.  I actually saw very little of Saudi Arabia at all.  To me, I had to watch the telly afterwards when I got back to see what I had missed.  We moved out into the desert and certainly I can remember more vaccinations taking place while we were out in the area still shuffling our vehicles around.  

On New Year’s Eve of 1991, we were actually putting our vehicles on to lowloaders to get them to move further out from our battle areas.  Unfortunately, we also witnessed the death of an RCT driver who was crushed between two vehicles on a lowloader and then I promptly drove a CVRT, it was a Sultan command post, up the lowloader ramps and the ramps had oil or God knows what on them and I promptly slid straight off and landed on the side in the Sultan, so we had to get that recovered.  These things unfortunately, when you are working at night and you are tired and you have been going for some time, I should imagine do happen.  The regiment then started moving further over; we starting shaking out into our own sort of shapes.  The main division reconnaissance regiment, the A Squadron QDGs, then came under our control and then we started formulating our things.  We did reconnaissance for US marines, the Arab Coalition Forces and also the British Forces in theatre.  We were instrumental in doing all the usual skills that reconnaissance soldiers do from anti-heliborn drills reconnaissance for the (inaudible), the routes down to Kuwait City.  We also guarded major American logistics bases such as Log Base Echo.  At Log Base Echo, we witnessed scud attacks to which also as well our chemical detection equipment such as NIADS did register with alarms more than once.  Part of our role as a reconnaissance regiment was chemical reconnaissance and we were also placed in prominent positions, so it was our job to obviously detect what was coming towards battle groups.  Our alarms sounded more than once.  I left the Army in October 2000.  The equipment that we were told had faulty alarms and there were problems with had never been modified or changed in the time that I joined until the time that I left; it was still the same equipment.  We were always taught, especially by the Assistant NBC instructors, that the Russians may have had more chemical weapons than you could shake a stick at but that we had one of the best NBC suits and respirators.  The old S6 was not bad but the S10 respirator with the war filters specific for it were the best in the world, certainly compared to the Americans whose gasmask/hood had fatal flaws in it, certainly when they got into blood agents and things like that.  Our S10 and suits were the best.  So, we always trained to protect and our main role in combat was to fight in dirty areas.

   238.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Perhaps you could just describe that a little more.  What particular dangers were you exposed to while you were in the desert?       A.  This is a very good question.  This can be the answer to the $64 million question.  Our equipment was such that it only tells us really that there is a presence.  Unfortunately, I would like to be able to tell you word for word what I learned on my course but, 14 years, one degree course and several things have passed and I have edged that information to the back of my mind and oblivion.  I cannot actually give you precise elements of what they were but I do know that the alarms were real and the sniff tests at the end of those alarms were quite, let’s draw lots to see who goes out to the sniff test afterwards.  We felt that they were very real.  Unfortunately for the evidence in this inquiry, I cannot give you concrete facts.  My mind has kind of dumped those facts by now.

   239.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Coming forward, when was your Multiple Sclerosis diagnosed?     A.  I left the Army in October 2000 and my first MS attack was in December 2000 – I had four big attacks straight off which apparently is unusual because you do not normally get that many at once.  I then had to wait for nine months for an appointment with a neurologist at my local health authority.  He saw me for ten minutes and said, “It appears like you have Multiple Sclerosis.  Go away, come back and tell me about it.”  I then waited a further six months for him to turn round and say, “It looks like its Multiple Sclerosis.”  He still would not commit.  I pressed him several times especially as, as I pointed out, I was a Gulf War veteran.  I had seen many things on Motor Neurone Disease.  I look very fit and well at the moment but that is due to the fact that I have been given beta interferon.  When I last saw this neurologist, I was dribbling like a lunatic, I had to wear an eye patch because of severe double vision, I dragged my left leg, I needed a walking stick and the assistance of my partner.  

   240.  THE CHAIRMAN:  When was this?       A.  This would have been from December 2000.  So, we are talking about the first part of 2001.

   241.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I do not understand those symptoms.  What were they attributed to?     A.  At that stage, they would not tell me.  They did not give me any kind of direction.  When I was hospitalised, I was reading an article in the Daily Mail and it was describing BSE, mad cow disease, and I had several of the symptoms that could have gone with mad cow disease; I had several symptoms which could have gone with Motor Neurones.  I did not really understand anything about Multiple Sclerosis; that was one which came out of the blue to me.

   242.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And that was, as you have said, in 2001?       A.  Yes.  In the end, I asked my neurologist for a second opinion because I was adamant that Gulf War Syndrome had eked its way into my life in some sort of form.  He was not too impressed with this; he did not like my manner and he referred me to a neurologist called Dr Shariff based at St Thomas’s, just across the road.  I think he did it as his last laugh on me because Dr Shariff had written a very damning paper on Gulf War veterans; it was not favourable to Gulf War Syndrome and its existence.  He did me the best job he could ever have done in the world because, within a week of seeing Dr Shariff, I was given steroids which nobody had offered me, I was given beta interferon and I was given help and, at last, some kind of understanding of what was wrong with me.  Nobody can really say, “You are going to get better” because there is no cure and you are in constant pain all day; you have the chronic fatigue that goes with MS but, by having a neurologist such as Dr Shariff, I now find I have somebody who is prepared to help.  I know that Dr Shariff is taking great interest in this inquiry and I know that he would like to give evidence if he can.  I have a letter coming from Dr Shariff which I asked him for nine months ago to try and give my diagnosis and the descriptions of me and he is doing this now; we had a stumbling block about some data but he has now resolved that.  I would like to submit that at some point.  Listening to the talking early today, we have talked about war pensions.  As a war pensioner with ---

   243.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you get a 70 per cent war pension?       A.  Yes, I do; I get a 70 per cent war pension for benign compound navy(?); gintavitus(?); spleenic cyst, haemangioma of the liver; bilingual sublingual keratosis, asthma, eczema, Multiple Sclerosis, nasal fracture, depressive disorder, post-traumatic stress disorder, lower back pain syndrome and bilateral chondromalacia patella.  That is me at the moment on 70 per cent.  As a war pensioner, I am supposed to get priority treatment for all of those things.  My local MP wrote to the neurologist at Medway, Dr Chong, and, if I may, I would like to read you his reply which I would like to give the Committee. 

   244.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you have copies of the report?      A. I only have a copy of each.  Unfortunately, I am a bit too poor to be able to run off too many.  His reply to Paul Clark MP on 11 February 2004 says, “Thank you for your letter.  Your query has actually led me to re-examine very carefully what I actually do in terms of prioritising treatment.  My first principle is clinical need which means that people should be treated early if for any reason, should treatment be delayed, their medical condition could become more serious.”

   245.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I wonder if possibly a way in which we could shorten this is to get that copied.  Could you hand that letter up to us because it may be difficult for us to take in what you are saying.     A.  There is a letter to me from the neurologist; there is a letter to John Cattemole which is a war pensions welfare worker who has been a bit of a saviour as regards my treatment and also one from Paul Clark.  The letter that the neurologist sent is actually telling me that I should be ashamed to try and claim priority treatment.  Now, bearing in mind that he was not actually giving or treating me for anything, not even steroids to try and recover from the illness – and I know that the steroids work because, at the moment, beta interferon is 100 per cent; it does not do anything to eradicate it completely and I am on a course of steroids at the moment.  Everyone laughed at me at breakfast this morning because my breakfast was 12 steroids for one week and then I scale it down and so on.

   246.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What do you actually say that the Government should have done but did not do during the period up to 2001 when Multiple Sclerosis was diagnosed?     A.  We have a medical assessment centre over at St Thomas’s and I have always thought, certainly thinking back to the days of when I did my ATD training where we did the Geneva Convention, that a military unit in a civilian hospital should be identified as such.  When you walk to St Thomas’s, you walk past the Lupus Centre Clinic and there, just around the corner from it, is the Baird Centre.  The Baird Centre has uniformed military staff working there.  You cannot say.  There is no indication that there is a military unit there.  It is run by a man called Professor Harry Lee and maybe we can have these letters copied as well.  These are from Professor Harry Lee whose attitude basically says, “There are no problems with the oil-well fires; there are no problems with the vaccinations; there are no problems at all.  Gulf War veterans?  There are no problems.”  This is the man responsible for actually trying to help veterans but all he does …  When my partner read those, she looked at me and we had a huge bust-up; she called me a liar, a loser and a cheat and she thought I was just a work-shy git who would not get out of bed.  This is a man, this is a doctor.

   247.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Baker, I think the best thing we can probably do is to get these various documents copied, then we will look at them and, if necessary, I think we may ask you to come back, perhaps, and give us you comments on them.  I think that until we have had these documents copied and we have had a chance to look at them, it is perhaps better to leave it there.  Just summarising, what you are saying, as I understand it, is that Multiple Sclerosis which was diagnosed in 2001 and which maybe you had been suffering from without anybody realising for much longer but, however long you have been suffering from Multiple Sclerosis, you say that, as far as you are concerned, you attribute it to the ---           A.  No, not just me.  It is actually attributable to service.

   248.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, exactly, and that is your case.       A.  With MS, it is not genetic.  That is a well-known and acknowledged fact.  However, if I have it and, certainly going back to the time of my great grandparents, which my parents both remember, at least somebody within my extended family would have had a similarity.  I got Multiple Sclerosis far earlier than the usually accredited time for a young man to get MS.

   249.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you know whether anybody in the United Kingdom forces or in the American forces in the Gulf War has suffered in the same way from Multiple Sclerosis?        A.  I do, sir.

   250.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you give us the numbers?    A.  I cannot give you the numbers but I can tell you that my regiment was 680 strong for the Gulf War.  There is a man, a sergeant now, Sergeant Chick Yeomans.  He is now working in a recruiting service.  He served in C Squadron in the Gulf War and in my regiment and he has MS as well.  That is two of us and we both became sick at roughly the same time.

   251.  THE CHAIRMAN:  He too with Multiple Sclerosis?       A.  Yes, he too with Multiple Sclerosis.

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think, Mr Baker, we may have to leave it there for the time being but we will certainly look at the evidence you have produced.  In the meantime, I will ask Dr Jones if he would like to question you.

   252.  DR JONES:  You helpfully produced a long list of other problems apart from your Multiple Sclerosis but you were to continue as a serving soldier until October 2000.  

A.  Yes.

   253.  DR JONES:  What were the main problems you had up to that time and what action led you to leave the army?       A.  I was quite a studious soldier until I came back from the Gulf when I became quite irreverent.  Everything was fair game.  I felt I had played cards with the biggest stake which was my life.   I did not take things too seriously after that.  From 1993, I started experiencing flashbacks.  In 1995, they became even worse when on an operational tour.  All these things happened.  My little girl was born in 1997; she was born with heart and lung problems.  I thought fair enough, I signed on the dotted line but my little girl did not.  Children have no place in this big, nasty world.  So, I asked to go on a medical assessment programme.  I went there and they did loads of tests.  They refused to believe that we were ordered to take BATS tablets along with the NAPS tablets.  I said that we were ordered but that has always been ruled out of any equation.  I would love to get my regimental battle diaries in order that I could actually see the orders that were written there to take them.  Regardless of that, they found that my liver was badly scarred and that it resembled the liver of an alcoholic, which obviously if you are a fit soldier you could not be.  They also found that the cyst in my spleen was five centimetres and my spleen was ten centimetres long.  The medical assessment programme said that every year we would get it checked.  On my discharge medical, it states, “Investigations for Gulf War Syndrome, yearly check.”  My local health authority, my doctor and Professor Harry Lee say, “It’s a scarred liver, it’s benign, don’t worry about it”, but they are not the ones who has something growing in their chest.  I figure that, if my spleen is only ten centimetres long and it is already half full with a cyst, what is this thing doing?  No one wants to check it.  I am actually going to pay to go to a BUPA hospital just to put my mind at rest because I know that if I have a pint glass and I pour a half pint into it, it still has halfway to go.  If I pour another pint into it, it overflows.  To me, it is important.  Nobody else is bothered.

   254.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  How old are you?       A.  I am 38.

   255.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  So, you were 24 when you went to the Gulf?       A.  Yes.

   256.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Baker, thank you very much for coming and we will certainly look at those further documents which you have submitted and we will certainly ask for your further evidence about them if we have any questions.     A.  I did have other things but obviously it is a little like firing into the dark with this in that you do not know what is required or how you would like it.

   257.  THE CHAIRMAN:  If I may say so, you have done very well and helped us a great deal.  Thank you very much.       A.  This is the benefit of being at Christchurch, sir.  One day, I shall be writing my doctorate on the Gulf War.

The Witness Withdrew
THE CHAIRMAN:  Our next witness is Mr Sharpe.

MR RICHARD SHARPE, Called
   258.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Sharpe, I think you were in the RAF.       A.  The Auxiliary Air Force at the time.

   259.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you give your name and address to the shorthand writer, please.   A.  I am Richard Sharpe of 7 Malthouse Walk, Tetbury, Gloucestershire, GL8 8YY.  I was in the regular army for over 15 years and was a member of the TA for ten years and in the Auxiliary Air Force for two years. During my time with the Auxiliary Air Force, I was called up on 4 January 1991.  That morning, I was assessed as being fit and able to go to the Gulf.  Later on the morning, I was given eight inoculations and I was told that, if I had a cold, there would be no inoculations.  I said that I was just getting over a cold but the inoculations still took place.  We were told to rest afterwards but then ordered to work.

   260.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Where were you given those injections?     A.  At RAF Hullavington.  On the evening of the 6th, I had a very severe nosebleed and, at 2 p.m. in the morning, I woke with a tight chest pain.  I put up with this until 4 p.m. when I shouted for a comrade to get a medical assistant.  Eventually the assistant attended me and called for a doctor who subsequently had me admitted to RAF Hospital Wroughton.  Whilst in RAF Hospital Wroughton, they placed me next to the nursing station in order that they could keep an eye on me and I overheard the nursing staff saying, “Keep your eye on him, we think he is swinging the leg.”  Straightaway, they put a psychiatric label on my problems and later on when I was able to walk about, still with a tight chest, one of the nurses said, “Why are you walking around like that?” and I said, “Because my chest is so tight.”  I felt like flattening the chap, as ill as I was.  Later on, probably the following day, the nursing sister came to see me and said, “Take no notice of what they are telling you.  I have been inoculated for the Gulf ready to go and I have had exactly the same symptoms as what you have had. They still persist in saying that I had an anxiety attack on deployment to a war zone.”  Whereupon I said, “Why should I be anxious with my previous experience or be more anxious than the next man?”

   261.  THE CHAIRMAN:  At what date are we at the moment?   Is this when you first attended a medical board?     A.  No, it was when I was still in hospital in RAF Wroughton.

   262.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, what happened after that?     A.  After that, I was discharged and sent on sick leave.

   263.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Was this in March 1991?       A.  No, this was still in the January.  Whilst I was on sick leave, my unit deployed to the Gulf.  I went back to RAF Hullavington and the station doctor saw me and asked me how I was and I said, “I am sorry, I just don’t know how I am.  I am in a strange situation.  I just feel in limbo.  I know there is something going on but what it is I don’t know.”  She said, “I’ll send you to see a psychiatrist at RAF Wroughton.”  I saw a young second lieutenant – I think he had just come out of training because any expertise had gone to the Gulf and I saw a substitute.

   264.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before you had the first batch of injections, what was the state of your health at that time?       A.  A1.  As I say, they had assessed me as being fit and able.

   265.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Your first batch of injections was, I think, in January 1991.       A.  Yes and that was my only batch.

   266.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, you never actually got to the Gulf at all?       A.  No.

   267.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You were in hospital in RAF Wroughton following that and what was the story after that?  We are now in about 1991 and you have now been discharged.       A.  I was seeing the psychiatrist and he said, “Any problems we are having with the Gulf, it’s a discharge.”     

   268.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did the problems then go away?       A.  No.

   269.  THE CHAIRMAN:  For how long did they continue?       A.  They continue to this day.  It has been ongoing, one symptom after another sort of thing.

   270.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are we talking now about mood swings and feelings of exhaustion?   A.  One of the first symptoms that kicked in was memory loss.  I found that I was having memory loss and concentration and I was constantly having to write things down.

   271.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did that get worse as the years went by or did it remain about the same?       A.  It got worse and my doctor applied for me to go on a medical assessment programme.

   272.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Tell us about that.       A.  I attended that and I saw an army colonel.  My wife went with me and I was having mood swings at the time as well and he said, “You weren’t like this before, I suggest you put in for a war pension.”  At that stage I did not because I thought I was still working, why do I need a war pension sort of thing?

   273.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, you were working at that stage?       A.  At that stage, yes.

   274.  THE CHAIRMAN:  In what capacity were you working at that stage?       A.  I was working for an antique dealer, warehouseman/driver.

   275.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Was that up to the period 1995?       A.  Yes.

   276.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What about the war pension?       A.  I did not put in for it then but then, in 1996 when I was unable to work, I then put in for the war pension.

   277.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You put in for a war pension in 1996?       A.  Yes.

   278.  THE CHAIRMAN:  How long did it take you to get it?       A.  It was four years before I got a bean.

   279.  THE CHAIRMAN:  On what grounds did you put in for a war pension?  Can you remember on what grounds you were paid?       A.  Impaired memory and concentration; I have had irritable bowel syndrome since; joint points.  There was quite a host.  That is what led me on to the Gulf veterans because I saw a documentary on the television and a list of symptoms came up and I was able to tick them off on a list.

   280.  THE CHAIRMAN:  After four years, you got a pension; did you get a 100 per cent pension?       A.  No, I am only on 40 per cent.

   281.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What are you, as it were, hoping might be the result of this inquiry so far as you personally are concerned?       A.  That it will eventually lead to a full-blown public inquiry.

   282.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I really meant you personally so far as your pension is concerned?     A. I would like to be treated for my other illnesses, my physical illnesses.  There is no treatment.  The NHS is a joke to us.  Fortunately, I asked the RAF Benevolent Fund for assistance to go private and they said, “There is no way we can do that but we can refer you to such places as combat stress and Dr Jones at Tegwin(?)” and I said, “Please do refer me to combat stress” and I attend combat stress regularly but that is just dealing with the mental side of things and there is no help from the physical side.

   283.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you hoping, as it were, that your present mental state, your mood swings and so on, the Government will accept entitles you to a 100 per cent disability pension?  Is that what you are, as it were, looking for or what?       A.  No.  I would like treatment more than anything else.  It is all right being the richest man in the graveyard, is it not?

   284.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you working at the moment?       A.  No, I cannot.

   285.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, you have not been working since when?       A.  Since 1996.

THE CHAIRMAN:  That is when you got a pension.  I think I will ask Dr Jones if he can explore the matter any further with you.

   286.  DR JONES:  This is not necessarily an easy question but can you identify which of this long list of complaints actually stops you working?       A. It is a bit like ME.  I seem to be all right apart from the joint pains while the energy is there.  As soon as I lose the energy, everything else goes very quickly: the concentration and the memory.

   287.  DR JONES:  Your point of contact in a sense with the Gulf War are the vaccinations.    A.  Yes. 

   288.  DR JONES:  It was a long time ago and you do not have a complete record but I think you said – and correct me if I am wrong – that you had seven or eight.       A.  I had eight.

   289.  DR JONES:  All in one day?       A.  Yes.

   290.  DR JONES:  You did not have to repeat those?       A.  No.

   291.  DR JONES:  Because you then became sick and the unit went off without you, as it were.       A. I think a point to note is the anthrax vaccine. They put the reference number down rather than the batch number and that just strikes me as being rather peculiar.

   292.  DR JONES:  But you had the anthrax?       A.  Yes.

   293.  DR JONES:  Can you remember what else you had?   Did you have the Pertussis, do you know?       A.  Yes and mengivac, Hep B, polio, typhoid and yellow fever.  Those are the eight.   You have a copy of my vaccinations.

   294.  THE CHAIRMAN:  We certainly have a list of the injections you gave before and I think you have mentioned most of them.       A.  The excuse is that there is no evidence but there is evidence there for starters.

   295.  DR JONES:  You went to the medical assessment programme in 1995 but there is some reference that you should have gone back in about 2000 or something and that never materialised.       A.  They say in their literature, “If you feel that your condition is worsening, by all means, we will have you back.”  My doctor wrote to them and what came back from Professor Harry Lee was, “I have carefully looked through your documents etc and I feel there is no need for you to come back” and there he mentions the fact that I did have a reaction to the injections where, in the beginning, they said I had none and that my problem was caused through an anxiety attack.  So, he has contradicted himself.

   296.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  How quickly after the injections was your unit deployed to the Gulf?  Was it because of the rapid deployment of your unit that you were given the injections while you still had a cold, do you think?  Would there have been time for you to recover?  Do you remember when the unit went off to the Gulf?       A. It was approximately a week after.  I do not think that they took any notice of previous injections.  Some of those injections you are not supposed to have within a year and nothing was done about what you had had previously.

   297.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:   Had you had injections previously as part of your service treatment?       A.  All through my service, yes, apart from the ones mentioned as top-up ones.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Sharp, we have before us now two letters from the Princess Alexandra’s Hospital from Colonel Johnson and they are in March 1995 and June 1995; we will have those copied and the Tribunal will study them.  Also, two more recent letters from Professor Lee in October 2000 and again we will do the same with those.  If there is anything further that we need to ask you, then we might need to ask you to come back but we will certainly give full weight to those documents and, in the meantime, thank you very much for coming and explaining your case.

The Witness Withdrew
THE CHAIRMAN:  The next witness is Stephen Roberts.

MR STEPHEN ROBERTS, Called

   298.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think your service was with the Queen’s Royal Lancers.                   A.  The 16/5 Queen’s Royal Lancers.

   299.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you give your name and address for the purposes of the shorthand note.       A.  Ex-warrant officer Stephen Roberts of 7 Eastlands, Stafford.

   300.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Were you deployed at any stage to the Gulf?       A. I was, sir, yes.

   301.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you tell us anything which may help us both before you left for the Gulf and what happened while you were there.  Perhaps we could start with that, what was your health before you left?       A.  Before I was in the Gulf, the only health problem I had was a knee injury which was the removal of cartilage.  However, when going to the Gulf, I was classed as A1 fit, no problems whatsoever.  Prior to going to the Gulf, which was on 30 December 1990, we were given immunisations, top-ups, yellow fever and all the others, polio, etc, injections.  On arrival in the Gulf, we arrived out there on 31 December, late at night; we were at Al Jubayl camp.  The regiment stayed there overnight in the camp and, the following morning, we witnessed the deployment of anti-insecticides onto the tents etc.  We then moved out to move our vehicles.  At the time we were deployed, I had served for 18 years.  We were actually sent out as forward recce for 7th Armoured Brigade.  We were exposed to organophosphates in the camp at Al Jubayl before moving further towards the Iraqi border during the build up in the war.  

We entered Iraq in the early hours at the start of the ground offensive, early hours being at approximately 3.00 in the morning.  We were the lead troops across the Iraqi border as I was recce.  Our role was to scout the ruins and seek out enemy positions in front of the main thrust of armour in order to identify any possible main threats and bring in the required firepower to deal with this, ie artillery or airborne assaults.  My main role was second in command at A1 echelon which was to ensure that the frontline troops had immediate re-supply of all equipment such as fuel, ammunition and rations as soon as they needed it whenever they needed it.  My secondary role was security with the (?) section.  I was also chosen, for my sins, by the colonel of the regiment as the individual in charge of dealing with any losses that we had during the battle, ie dealing with the bodies, equipment, etc.  This I did only twice, thank goodness, due to the nature of our role in theatre and hence I am convinced that I would have been exposed to quite a lot of depleted uranium whilst driving through enemy positions immediately after our own artillery and aircraft fire had gone into that area which was brought down by ourselves.  We were given the task of clearing objective lead on 26 February 1991 and this involved a very heavy battle which included coming under attack by Iraqi tanks, ie the Republican Guard.  It was during this fight that we had two personnel killed, both of whom where on the logistical team in A1 echelon.  They were actually (?) personnel and they were driving a vehicle which was full of petrol.  They came under attack by tank; they put up the only fight they had which was small arms fire and they were both killed in action.  We managed to retrieve one body on the day of the action and the other was left in the desert because movement was so speedy until after the ground war and I then went back and collected the body of that person.  On 27 February, during advance, we saw further combat and engaged in two heavily dug-in Iraqi positions in Kuwait.  We were then ordered back into Iraq to provide (?) area security for 1 Armoured Div. During the ceasefire, we were still in Iraq heading in the opposite direction to the advance of 1 UK Armoured Div.  We then supported and protected the rear logistical tail of 1 Armoured Div and were positioned some 40 miles north west of Kuwait City completing this task by 1 March.  

As far as immunisation is concerned, I remember lining up for several of these over a two-day period but was not always aware of what they were.  Basically, we were not told what they were; we were lined up with our sleeves rolled up and they were pumped in.  I have found out since that some of them were anthrax 1 and 2 and I have actually found out since that it was 3 as well that we received.  So, we received anthrax 1, 2 and 3, Pertussis 1, 2 and 3, the plague ---

   302.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You also had the one for bubonic plague?       A.  I did indeed, yes.  The others, no one would tell me; they were classed as classified and no one would release them.  I also felt at the time and my records show that I was exposed to nerve agent. This was due to the fact that the MoD denied at first but since have agreed with me that I was in the area at the exposure at the ammunitions depot at Camisar(?) Depot.

   303.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you tell us a bit more as this is important.  Could you tell us a little more about that?     A.  I certainly can, yes.  We were some 15 kilometres from Camisar when it was blown up.  We were not aware that it was going to be blown up.  At the time, all our NIADS indicated sarin which is a nerve agent poison.  They all indicated that we were exposed to sarin and, at the time, we were not wearing chemical defence equipment.  However, we deployed it straightaway.  We were told afterwards that there was no such exposure.  However since, I have received a letter from the MoD stating that I was in the area at the time it was blown up and that, if I have any problem with sarin poisoning, I should take that up with the American Government because they were the ones that blew the factory up.

   304.  THE CHAIRMAN:  How close were you at the time?       A.  Fifteen kilometres.

   305.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Have you any way of estimating how many other members of the British Forces were as close as that or closer?       A.  No way whatsoever.  Most of my regiment were there in that area.

   306.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Roughly?       A.  Within a 16 kilometre area, 680 men that I know of.

   307.  DR JONES:  Did you actually still have your chemical defence equipment at that time?       A.  Yes, we did.

   308.  DR JONES:  But you did not have time or warning to put it on?       A.  We were on chemical low, there was no threat at that time, so we were told we could take off ---

   309.  DR JONES:  But you had not handed it at that point?       A.  No, it was on the vehicles.

   310.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you give us the rough date of that explosion?       A.  The 27 February.

   311.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Was that the only thing of its kind which happened while you were in the Gulf?       A.  As far as chemical agents are concerned, yes.     I am sure that I was exposed to DU as well because of the artillery we were using and the tank fighters coming in behind us and the aircraft fire was using DU as well and we were driving straight through after the explosion, so therefore it would have been in the air.

   312.  THE CHAIRMAN:  When did you leave the Gulf?       A.  I actually left the Gulf on about 16 March.  I was in the advance party from the regiment prior to coming back to the UK because of the job I did.  Basically, I was chosen to do A1 echelon because, within the role we have, we have three other recce squadrons and one squadron which was guided weapons.  Because I was at the time SQMS of the guided weapons squadron, the guided weapons squadron when we go before is split up between the three weapon squadrons, ie a troop goes to each recce squadron so that you have guided missiles with them at the time.  As the squadron, we were this side.  I was given the role of then running A1 echelon.

   313.  THE CHAIRMAN:  How soon did you notice any ill effects after your return from the Gulf?       A.  Ill effects are hard to define but I never felt well the whole time I was taking the NAPS and the BATS tablets when I was there.  I did not take those; I actually stopped taking those out of choice because of the job I was doing.  It was affecting me that badly; I was having diarrhoea and I was feeling nauseous and tired, so I chose to stop taking the tablets.

   314.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did anybody suggest that you should continue taking the NAPS tablets after you had come back from the Gulf?       A.  After I had come back, no.

   315.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And you gave up taking the tablets while you were there?       A.  Yes; that was my own choice.

   316.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did the ill effects then disappear or not?       A.  The nausea, the tiredness and as far as going to toilet at the time, that disappeared within days.

   317.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I am sorry, after you gave up ---       A.  After I gave up the NAPS tablets, within days my health improved.

   318.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You felt better?       A.  Yes.  I stopped running to the toilet and I stopped feeling nauseous.

   319.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Then you came back from the Gulf?       A.  Yes.

   320.  THE CHAIRMAN:  How soon after that did you suffer any ill effects?       A.  It was almost immediately in as far as certainly the traumatic side of it, the PTSD side of it.  Although, at the time, I did not realise it was PTSD.  For a long time, I just was not myself at all when I came back.

   321.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did you have rheumatism or not or did I mishear you?       A.  I have not mentioned that yet but I do have …  My medical conditions are (?) disorder, left anterior knee plain syndrome, PTSD, chronic fatigue syndrome, fibromyalgia, internal derangement right knee, I am undergoing tests at the moment for ankylosing spondylitis and osteoporosis.  I also have skin infections and I have recently had a peri-anal abscess and I get a lot of what are put down as being boils and abscesses, mainly on the inner thighs which do not actually do anything at all; I have a lot of skin problems.

   322.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Have you discussed these symptoms with your doctor?       A.  I have.  I find that I am certainly having great problems with GPs, to be honest with you.  I had a very good doctor when I first became really bad and she was very helpful.  Unfortunately, I reached the point where I could no longer run the business I had at the time which was a post office and I had to sell the business and the house.  I then moved seven miles into town into Stafford and had to change doctors.  On changing doctors, I found that the doctors were very, very unsympathetic for want of a better word.  I was actually told that I was wasting the doctor’s time and that I was putting to him that I wanted priority over every patient.  I have since changed doctors and I went to see the doctor for the first time and she again was very, very helpful.  On the second visit, having received the notes from my previous doctor, things were different again.  It had all gone backwards in as far as people just will not believe what is wrong with you.  I am lucky to a certain extent in that I see a psychiatrist on a regular basis up in Stoke-on-Trent which is in North Staffs for the PTSD and he has got me under a neurologist in Stoke-on-Trent and he helps me out with a lot of consultant appointments.

   323.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What do you say that the Government might have done for you during that period when you were not getting much sympathy from your GP?       A. I think personally that if the Government were to acknowledge the fact that we are ill and put out the relevant information to GPs, then perhaps all GPs who are maybe only seeing one Gulf War veteran will be able to help one Gulf War veteran.  I think the biggest problem is that they do not have the information and therefore we are going to them with all these problems that we should not have at our age, for want of a better word, and they are just not believing us.

   324.  THE CHAIRMAN:  When did you apply for a war pension?       A.  I first applied in 1998.

   325.  CHAIRMAN:  How long did it take for you to be seen?       A.  It was a very long time.  I first had to go through Professor Lee down at St Thomas’s – and I have my medical report here and I have loads of medical reports here which I can leave with you.  Again, I felt that Professor Lee was very condescending.

   326.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think he is the same professor who had seen the previous witness.    A.  Yes, that is correct, Professor Harry Lee.  This was at the Baird Health Centre in St Thomas’s.  I found a number of his comments condescending.  I have a long report here and the only thing that came out of it was the fact that he said I had PTSD.  As far as any other illness is concerned, I was told I was healthy.  Since, I have had diagnoses to prove differently.

   327.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What was the upshot of your application for a pension?       A.  To be honest with you, I find the pension system is very anti-veteran.  It takes a long time and it is very frustrating.  The other thing I found with it is, no matter who has diagnosed you with an illness, they do not believe that individual consultant.  For several of my illnesses, I have had people coming to visit me to give me a medical at home and, on the last one, the comments on my medical report from that individual, a female doctor sent by the War Pensions Office, were about the furniture in my house.  All she made comments on was the fact that I was happy with the antique furniture in my house because, when she examined me in my bedroom, she started talking about the antique furniture that I had in the bedroom.

   328.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, you applied in 1998.  When did you get a pension and what percentage did you get?       A. In 1999, I was given 20 per cent.

   329.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that what it remains at?       A.  No, it has gone up since then.  After more diagnoses, it went up to 50 per cent and, since then, I have appealed and it has gone to 60 per cent.

   330.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, it is now 60 per cent?       A.  Yes.

   331.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there any further appeal that you can take?       A.  No.  I can appeal for Gulf War Syndrome.  I have appealed once.

   332.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you just explain again – others have tried to explain to me and I may not have followed – what would be the advantage to you now in getting a Gulf War Syndrome finding?       A.  No particular advantage to me but an advantage to my family when I am not here.

   333.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Explain that again.       A.  If I do not have Gulf War Syndrome down as an illness on my war pension, when I die, my war pension ceases to exist.  If it has Gulf War Syndrome on it, my wife will get a pension.

   334.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I shall have to explore the reason for that though I now understand.     A.  Although some of the illnesses are defined as being due or attributable to service, they are not attributable to my wife getting a pension if I die.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Roberts, that is very clear.  I expect that Dr Jones may have a question or two.

   335.  DR JONES:  Perhaps I could just explore the pension matter again.  Have you any idea of the reasoning behind the importance of having the Gulf War Syndrome tag on your pension?       A.  No, just from my point of view, inasmuch as we know that our wives will not get looked after as they are not at the moment.  

   336.  DR JONES:  This is hard information from the Pensions Agency?       A. Yes, going from other people’s experience.  There are widows at the moment who are not getting pensions they rightly deserve.  There are a couple of things that I would like to say as well.

   337.  THE CHAIRMAN:  We will certainly see if we can find out what the reason is.                 A.  Thank you.  On the war pension, I would just like to make it clear in order that the Board understands the length of time that we have to go through and the things we have to go through in order to get a war pension.

   338.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I follow that.  You have used a very graphic expression in that you thought that somehow the pension system seemed to be anti-veteran.       A.  It is, sir, very.

   339.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I do not think you actually gave us the date when you finally got 60 per cent; when was that?       A. That was in 2002.

   340.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  How old were you when you went to the Gulf?       A.  I was 36.

   341.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Some other veterans from whom we have heard today have said that they were under orders to take the NAPS tablets.  You told us that you managed to stop taking them before you left the Gulf.       A.  I was in command.

   342.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  I see.  It was not officers, it was just sergeants ---             A.  Officers were giving the orders; I was in command of my group which made it easier.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much, Mr Roberts.  That was very helpful.  Thank you for coming.

The witness withdrew
THE CHAIRMAN:  So, the next witness in that case and indeed the last witness this afternoon is who I will call the other Mr Walker, Russell Walker.

MR RUSSELL WALKER, Called

   343.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Perhaps I could begin by thanking you for waiting.  Have you been here since first thing this morning?     A.  No, this afternoon.

   344.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Walker, you saw service with the RAF as I understand it.             A.  That is correct.

   345.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Was that in the Gulf or not?     A. Yes.

   346.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Perhaps you could begin by giving the shorthand writer your name and address, please.       A. Russell Walker, 12 Dunkirk Drive, Norton, Worcester, WR5 2SG.

   347.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I suspect that these are documents relating to your illness.  Does this in fact contain a statement other than the one we already have?       A.  Yes, it does; it is an expanded statement.

   348.  THE CHAIRMAN:  But it is mostly documents.       A.  There are four pages of a statement in there of background information to clarify where I have got to with my tests.  Unfortunately, it was a little hurried because I only got the phone call on Saturday lunchtime that I was due to attend, so I did not have time to do any more copies.

   349.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Then I think we must just do the best we can with what we have.  It may be difficult for the three of us to follow, so perhaps you could start by telling us when you were first deployed to the Gulf and begin even before that by telling us what the state of your health was at that stage.       A.  I joined the RAF on 17 June 1996 when I was in A1 condition both physically and mentally.  My first posting was to RAF W(?) where I was deployed to the Gulf on 30 August 1990.  I believe I was one of the first of a team of people into the actual theatre.  Prior to that deployment, we were on a decreasing standby and eventually on a 24-hour deployment notice.  In that 24-hour period, we were given several immunisations by the station medical centre and eventually their limited supplies ran out and we then had to take a minibus over to RAF Insworth in Gloucestershire where we received additional equipment including NAPS tablets, further immunisations, NBC equipment and the combination (inaudible).  We were then deployed straight out to Mahark(?) airfield in Bahrain where, on arrival in the early hours of the morning, at about 10.00 the next morning, we were told in no uncertain terms that we would be going to war within the next five days and all personnel at the station at that time were to be actively involved in preparing ammunitions for at least a five-day bombing campaign which was outside my scope of work up until that point.  Also during that day, we were given a further course of injections.  I do not know what they were; I have no medical records to tell me what they were; I have asked many times for information as to what they were and it has been refused.

   350.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we know why they have been refused?  Have they been destroyed or what has happened?       A.  I do not know.  I remember in the queue to receive the injections there was an RAF pilot in front of me who was taking a degree in medicine and, when he asked what injections we were being given, he was told and he said that they should be given by height and weight and, because they could not tell him exactly what they were, he refused the injections.  Being only a junior rank, we had no real choice in the matter.

   351.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What was your rank?       A.  Junior technician.  We were also given NAPS and malaria tablets.  We started taking the NAPS tablets but stopped after two or three days when it became clear, after the five-day window, that we were going to war and we reverted to a build-up posture.  

   352.  THE CHAIRMAN:  How many tablets were you taking a day?       A.  I cannot honestly remember, sir.  I remember that we had malaria and NAPS and we had a mini-tannoy system that sounded every few hours saying that the tablets were to be taken.

   353.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Did they have any immediate effect on you?       A.  I remember being violently ill one morning but then I had not eaten and I know that we were meant to eat and take the tablets at the same time.  As I say, that only lasted for probably three or four days and then, because we reverted to a build-up posture, the emphasis on taking the NAPS precautions were downscaled.  I have never had my medical records; I still have no record of the injections or immunisations given although the rumours were all the ones that everyone has said today: plague, yellow fever, hepatitis A and B.  I cannot remember the rest.  I know that they were rumoured what we were given but I have no proof.  In turn, this has caused problems when discussing my symptoms with both RAF ---

   354.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Over what period were you given these vaccinations of various kinds?  We know that you took the tablets every day, as I understand it.       A.  The injections were given over a 48-hour period and I probably received 12 to 14 injections in total.  The symptoms started almost immediately upon my return.  I returned back to the UK on 15 December 1990.  The early symptoms included rapid weight loss, no appetite, disabling stomach cramps which lasted for a few minutes to half an hour, general and prolonged fatigue, lethargy, lack of physical endurance, headaches, feelings of claustrophobia, increase in perspiration, being very irritable and moody, bowel problems that ran from diarrhoea and constipation and vice-versa, lack of concentration and general loss in confidence.

   355.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are these symptoms still continuing?       A.  To different degrees, yes.

   356.  THE CHAIRMAN:  How often do you get a headache?       A.  They tend to come in a blinding flash; they do not last for any length of time; they are very sudden across the top of my eyes and then they will go again.

   357.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What about the feeling of claustrophobia?       A.  That has gone.  Initial investigations on reporting to both the station medical officer and to my local general practitioner in Suffolk resulted in many times including blurred furine(?) stool and even an HIV test that was done without my consent and without my knowledge.  The outcome of these tests was inclusive and my symptoms were dismissed by the station medical officer as “all being in the mind”.  That slightly jaded my opinion of the medical profession and my reluctance to keep returning to them.  As time went on, the symptoms persisted and would flare up at any time with no warning and in different forms and these symptoms were pretty much the same again.  However, my vision started to deteriorate when I was tired which meant my wearing glasses, I have a metallic taste in the mouth, sleep disturbances, irregular sleep patterns, muscle tension, sharp headaches, general fatigue, lethargy, lack of physical endurance, tension, irritable bowel problems, lack of concentration and mild depression moods.  Over the past year in an attempt to lead a fairly normal life, I have had little choice but to accept these conditions and learn to live with them.  It is only through supportive treatment by nutritional experts that my symptoms have been prevented from being too debilitating at times.  Part of me still feels that the easiest thing in the world would be to give up and stay in bed and it takes a lot of mental power to get the energy together and it takes it out of me.  I cannot respond to anybody else; all my effort is concentrated in performing my tasks.  Through discussions with fellow sufferers and people who were out at the same time as me, they have gone on to have families that have had problems with children, heart conditions and similar conditions, and, as a result, I made a conscious decision not to have a family of my own because I did not think I would cope, with everything else that is going on with me, with any other stress in my life.  I am certain that, over time, that has resulted in the break-up of several relationships.  My current symptoms include sleep disturbances ---

   358.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Your current symptoms are very much a continuation of the earlier symptoms, are they not?       A.  Very much so.

   359.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You said that you do not get the headaches quite so often.       A.  Not so often now, no.

   360.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What about your concentration?  Is that any better than it was?            A.  It is when I am fully functional.  If I am tired and have lost the physical endurance side of me, then my concentration levels go as well.  It is what I describe to everybody else as a “black day” when I have more symptoms at any one time and it becomes a real mental struggle within myself to keep going.

   361.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think you can go on to describe how you approached somebody in the complementary medicine field and he has discovered that you have an excess of mercury in the blood.       A. That is correct.

   362.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you attribute that in any way to your service in the Gulf?              A.  Yes, directly to the vaccinations that we received.  It is through my understanding, though I am no medical expert, that the immunisations over that period in the Gulf used binding agents to deliver them which were mercury based and although it was known that mercury was a binding agent in these immunisations, for the average person receiving the one injection or two injections to go on holiday, their body could easily deal with the mercury and dispose of it through urine.

   363.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you know of anybody else who has had that particular symptom of excessive mercury in the blood?       A.  I believe through my consultant that these tests have only been available in the last five years and there are only two labs in the whole world that can conduct these tests.  So, it is relatively new.  However, it has shown that I have twice the recommended levels of mercury in my blood.  In the papers I have given you are copies of my reports and tests.  It also is affecting my kidney function to less than half the state it should be which means that the complementary medicines I am taking in an effort to remove the mercury and high lead content in my body now have to go through the bowel and not through the kidneys.  This treatment has only recently started and is approximately 20 tablets a day plus powders and oils and I have to have a subsequent test every two months to check that the toxicity levels are coming down and that the dosages are correct.

   364.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You have not mentioned anywhere the question of a war pension.  Have you made an application?       A.  I have never applied for a war pension.  I have always felt there are people worse off than me who deserve a war pension.

   365.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you in work at the moment?       A.  I am.

   366.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What as?       A.  I am a director in a family business.  I think being in a family business has its benefits because they are more tolerant of me because sometimes I can be very black and unable to deal with pressures.

   367.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it follows from what you have just said that you have no, as it were, financial objective in giving your evidence.       A.  No.

   368.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What is you purpose?  Why are you helping the inquiry in the way you are?       A.  I feel at the moment that I am young enough and relatively fit enough to deal with the complaints I have.  However, as we get older, the ability to deal with these things could get worse and my conditions could become more disabling to me and my objective really is to get this condition recognised in order that, when I get to this stage, there will be treatments available for me to call upon and also to help fellow sufferers who are in a lot worse position than I am.

   369.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, your condition is to a large extent altruistic in a sense.       A.  Yes.

   370.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anything more that you think the Government ought to have done or ought to be doing to help people like you?       A.  My personal belief is that, at the time of the Gulf war, everything was done in our own interests to protect us against any known or perceived threat that there was and there was no plan to cause any harm to people.  However, now there is evidence that there are people suffering and there is a possible link to mercury in the vaccinations, these tests should be offered to everybody who is suffering to see if there is a link and, if so, what treatment can be offered to remove it through the body.  That is my personal opinion of what should happen.

   371.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What about attitude to this inquiry?  Would you encourage the Government to cooperate with this inquiry?       A.  Very much so.

   372.  DR JONES:  I am particularly interested in the timing of your deployment and I want to be absolutely clear about it.  You must be one of the very first people to be employed out there in August 1990.       A.  That is correct.

   373.  DR JONES:  And yet you are quite certain that you were given NAPS tablets at the time?       A.  Yes.  I remember the speech almost word for word on the morning of the first day in theatre when we were called into one large hangar that was operated by Gulf Airlines, I think there were about 250 personnel on camp at the time and we were told that, within the next five days, we would be going to war.  We then set about preparing for chemical conflict, we built air raid shelters and used NIAD set-up counter attack and detection units that I had never seen before in my career to rush in all the NAPS tablets and pre-treatments to protect us.

   374.  DR JONES:  So, you were ordered to take the tablets?       A.  We were ordered to take them and there was a set time period that we were given to take them.

   375.  DR JONES:  You were then deployed to Bahrain.       A.  That was in Bahrain.

   376.  DR JONES:  Were you deployed elsewhere or did you come back from Bahrain?       A.  I came back from Bahrain.  We were prepped to go to Tobruk up in the north of Saudi and half of my section went there in the end but I did not go.

   377.  DR JONES:  So, you only went to Bahrain and then you came back while everyone else was going out in the December.       A.  That is correct.

   378.  DR JONES:  You said that you had been told that only two laboratories can do these particular mercury tests and I believe you said it was a consultant who told you that; what consultant or what sort of consultant, not necessarily his name?       A. He was a complementary health practitioner.

   379.  DR JONES:  Where?       A.  He was based in Devon.  He is willing to give evidence to support this.  Unfortunately, due to the short nature of the time, he was not able to prepare a statement that I could offer to you but he said that, if it were acceptable, he would provide it at a later date.

   380.  DR JONES:  Changing the subject completely – and I am sorry to jump about – when did you leave the RAF?       A.  In 1996.

   381.  DR JONES:  Was it your health that forced you out?       A.  It became more of a struggle to carry on RAF service.  The periods of postings were becoming more regular going overseas and were becoming more …

   382.  DR JONES:  More demanding on you?       A.  Yes.  I decided that, at the 12-year point, it was not worth pursuing.

   383.  DR JONES:  You state in your submission and in some ways repeated it that there has been a tendency for at least some of the symptoms to subside or improve or become less frequent.       A.  Yes.

   384.  DR JONES:  You are able to hold down this rather sympathetic sounding job, nonetheless you are holding it down.  Can you give me any sort of rough idea of the number of black days, as it were, as a percentage of the time?  In other words, what sort of percentage of the working week are you good?       A.  Since I have been taking nutritional support, it has become less.  Before, I would say they would be three or four a month and they could be lasting two or three days at a time.  Since I have been taking nutritional supports to try and rid me of the mercury, they are becoming not less frequent but less intense.

   385.  DR JONES:  And not necessarily stopping you going to work that day?       A.  No.

   386.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you saying that the course of tablets and the vaccines and so on have reduced your immunity to other illnesses or disease?       A.  I do not suffer from colds to the same degree as other people would and my body temperature seems to be warmer than anybody else’s.  I do not suffer from the cold.  However, I do not know if that is in direct relation to the vaccinations and the mercury and the lead.

   387.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Your real problem is the depression and lack of concentration.           A.  Yes and the fatigue.

   388.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Just to go back to the timing again, you were in Bahrain altogether for six months and you received or started getting the tablets and further vaccines, though I am not sure about that, soon after you got to Bahrain.       A.  Almost immediately.

   389.  THE CHAIRMAN:  How soon then did you start getting the symptoms of which you now complain?       A.  It is difficult to say what time in the Gulf because we were very active and there was the heat and the conditions out there were difficult to define, but it was noticed more by my family and immediate friends on my return that I was a changed person.

   390.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  If mercury is normally discharged through urine, is there any explanation from your consultant about why the excessive mercury you may have ingested is still in your body and has not been flushed through in 10 or 12 years?       A.  The explanation that has been given to me is that, when mercury is administered in a single injection, the body is capable of removing it from the body but, in large doses, because the body is dealing with the actual vaccination that has been given to it, the body then stores it away into the muscle tissue to be dealt with later by the immune system.  Once it has binded itself to the muscle tissues, the body cannot extract it from the muscle because of the binding nature of mercury.  So, the body is constantly being distressed because the immune system is constantly attacking the foreign matter in the body and that shows up in different guises in the form of the conditions that people have mentioned today.

   391.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr Walker, we are very grateful to you for coming today.  I wonder if your consultant has ever mentioned to you the fact that I remember being told once that it is now thought that the great Sir Isaac Newton probably died of mercury poisoning.       A.  It was mentioned to me.

   392.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Of course, the mercury poisoning in his case, though not I imagine in yours, was because of his interest in alchemy because he was trying for many, many years to turn mercury into gold, but he failed of course but I believe it also to be true that permission was obtained to exhume his body at some point and they analysed one or two of his hairs and apparently they found that his hairs were full of mercury. So, for some reason or another, mercury stays in the hairs possibly for reasons that you have mentioned.       A.  I am told that once it is in the body, it is very difficult to get rid of it.

THE CHAIRMAN:  At any rate, this is more a matter for Dr Jones.  I do not suppose I am telling him anything that he does not already know.

DR JONES:  You now know that you have something in common with Isaac Newton!

   393.  THE CHAIRMAN:  You may have produced the mathematica which will stun the world!  In the meantime, thank you very much indeed.     A.  Would it be possible to submit a statement from my consultant at a later date?

THE CHAIRMAN:  Of course you can produce a statement; that would be very helpful.  Would you ask him to send it to Vijay at the inquiry.  Thank you very much for coming.

The Witness Withdrew

THE CHAIRMAN:  I thank everybody else who has been here during the day for listening to the extremely interesting evidence which we have received and we will be resuming again on Monday of next week with a further list of some 14 to 16 veterans who are suffering from illnesses which they say are attributable to their service in the Gulf.  Thank you all very much for coming.

Adjourned until 10.30 am on Monday, 19 July 2004
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